



Analysing research on cancer prevention and survival



# Diet, nutrition, physical activity and **colorectal cancer**

2017

Revised 2018









## Contents

World Cancer Research Fund Network	3
Executive summary	5
1. Summary of Panel judgements	9
2. Trends, incidence and survival	11
3. Pathogenesis	13
4. Other established causes or protective factors	13
5. Interpretation of the evidence	14
5.1 General	14
5.2 Specific	14
6. Methodology	14
6.1 Mechanistic evidence	15
7. Evidence and judgements	15
7.1 Wholegrains	15
7.2 Foods containing dietary fibre	18
7.3 Fruits and non-starchy vegetables	22
7.4 Foods containing vitamin C	30
7.5 Red and processed meat	32
7.6 Foods containing haem iron	40
7.7 Fish	42
7.8 Dairy products	45
7.9 Calcium supplements	57
7.10 Vitamin D	59
7.11 Multivitamin supplements	61
7.12 Alcoholic drinks	63
7.13 Physical activity	69
7.14 Body fatness	74
7.15 Adult attained height	81
7.16 Other	84
8. Comparison with the 2011 CUP Colorectal Cancer Report	85
9. Conclusions	85
Abbreviations	87
Acknowledgements	88
Glossary	90
References	96
Appendix: Criteria for grading evidence for cancer prevention	106
Our Cancer Prevention Recommendations	113

### **WORLD CANCER RESEARCH FUND NETWORK**

## **OUR VISION**

We want to live in a world where no one develops a preventable cancer.

### **OUR MISSION**

We champion the latest and most authoritative scientific research from around the world on cancer prevention and survival through diet, weight and physical activity, so that we can help people make informed choices to reduce their cancer risk.

As a network, we influence policy at the highest level and are trusted advisors to governments and to other official bodies from around the world.

### **OUR NETWORK**

World Cancer Research Fund International is a not-for-profit organisation that leads and unifies a network of cancer charities with a global reach, dedicated to the prevention of cancer through diet, weight and physical activity.

The World Cancer Research Fund network of charities is based in Europe, the Americas and Asia, giving us a global voice to inform people about cancer prevention.





## prevention and survival

## **OUR CONTINUOUS UPDATE PROJECT (CUP)**

The Continuous Update Project (CUP) is the World Cancer Research Fund (WCRF) Network's ongoing programme to analyse cancer prevention and survival research related to diet, nutrition and physical activity from all over the world. Among experts worldwide it is a trusted, authoritative scientific resource which informs current guidelines and policy on cancer prevention and survival.

Scientific research from around the world is continually added to the CUP's unique database, which is held and systematically reviewed by a team at Imperial College London. An independent panel of experts carries out ongoing evaluations of this evidence, and their findings form the basis of the WCRF Network's Cancer Prevention Recommendations (**see inside back cover**).

Through this process, the CUP ensures that everyone, including policymakers, health professionals and members of the public, has access to the most up-to-date information on how to reduce the risk of developing cancer.

The launch of the WCRF Network's Third Expert Report, *Diet, Nutrition, Physical Activity and Cancer: a Global Perspective*, in 2018 brings together the very latest research from the CUP's review of the accumulated evidence on cancer prevention and survival related to diet, nutrition and physical activity. Diet, nutrition, physical activity and colorectal cancer is one of many parts that make up the CUP Third Expert Report: for a full list of contents, see **dietandcancerreport.org**.

The CUP is led and managed by World Cancer Research Fund International in partnership with the American Institute for Cancer Research, on behalf of World Cancer Research Fund UK, Wereld Kanker Onderzoek Fonds and World Cancer Research Fund HK.

## **HOW TO CITE THIS REPORT**

This part: World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research. Continuous Update Project Expert Report 2018. Diet, nutrition, physical activity and colorectal cancer. Available at **dietandcancerreport.org** 

The whole report: World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research. *Diet, Nutrition, Physical Activity and Cancer: a Global Perspective*. Continuous Update Project Expert Report 2018. Available at **dietandcancerreport.org** 

## KEY

References to other parts of the Third Expert Report are highlighted in purple.

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY Background and context**

Colorectal cancer is the third most common cancer worldwide. About 1.4 million new cases of colorectal cancer were recorded globally in 2012, accounting for 10 per cent of all new cases of cancer [2].

Colorectal cancer is the fourth most common cause of death from cancer, estimated to be responsible for almost 700,000 cancer deaths. Colorectal cancer survival depends on the stage at which it is diagnosed, with later-stage diagnosis having poorer survival. The five-year survival rate is 90 per cent for colorectal cancers diagnosed at an early stage compared with 13 per cent for those diagnosed at a late stage.

The highest estimated rates are in Australia and New Zealand, and the lowest in Western Africa. Patterns of colorectal cancer cases in men and women are similar globally [2].

Over the next 15 years, the number of cases of colorectal cancer is expected to increase by 60 per cent to more than 2.2 million. Globally it is one of the cancers whose incidence is increasing.

In this report from our Continuous Update Project (CUP) – the world's largest source of scientific research on cancer prevention and survivorship through diet, weight and physical activity – we analyse global research on how certain lifestyle factors affect the risk of developing colorectal cancer. This includes new studies as well as those included in our previous 2007 Second Expert Report, *Food, Nutrition, Physical Activity and the Prevention of Cancer: a Global Perspective* [1], and our 2011 CUP Colorectal Cancer Report [3].

In addition to the findings in this report, other established causes of colorectal cancer include the following:

#### 1. Other diseases:

Inflammatory bowel disease (Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis) increases the risk of, and so may be seen as a cause of, colon cancer.

#### 2. Smoking:

There is an increased risk of colorectal cancer in people who smoke.

### How the research was conducted

The global scientific research on diet, weight, physical activity and the risk of colorectal cancer was systematically gathered and analysed, and then independently assessed by a panel of leading international scientists in order to draw conclusions about which of these factors increase or decrease the risk of developing colorectal cancer.

This new report includes all new relevant studies as well as studies included in our 2007 Second Expert Report [1] and in our 2011 Colorectal Cancer Report [3]. In total, this new report analyses 99 studies from around the world, comprising more than 29 million adults and over 247,000 cases of colorectal cancer. To ensure consistency, the methodology for the Continuous Update Project remains largely unchanged from that used for our 2007 Second Expert Report [1]. A summary of the mechanisms underpinning all the findings can be found in the Evidence and Judgements section of this report.

## **Findings**

#### There is strong evidence that:

- being physically active decreases the risk of colon cancer
- consuming wholegrains decreases the risk of colorectal cancer
- consuming foods containing dietary fibre decreases the risk of colorectal cancer
- **consuming dairy products decreases the risk of colorectal cancer**
- taking calcium supplements decreases the risk of colorectal cancer
- **consuming red meat increases the risk of colorectal cancer**
- consuming processed meat increases the risk of colorectal cancer
- consuming approximately two or more alcoholic drinks per day increases the risk of colorectal cancer
- being overweight or obese increases the risk of colorectal cancer
- being tall increases the risk of colorectal cancer

#### There is some evidence that:

- consuming foods containing vitamin C might decrease the risk of colon cancer
- consuming fish might decrease the risk of colorectal cancer
- vitamin D might decrease the risk of colorectal cancer
- consuming multivitamin supplements might decrease the risk of colorectal cancer
- Iow consumption of non-starchy vegetables might increase the risk of colorectal cancer
- Iow consumption of fruit might increase the risk of colorectal cancer
- consumption of foods containing haem iron might increase the risk of colorectal cancer

### **Recommendations**

Our Cancer Prevention Recommendations – for preventing cancer in general – include maintaining a healthy weight, being physically active and eating a healthy diet. They advise eating a healthy diet rather than relying on supplements to protect against cancer. The Cancer Prevention Recommendations are listed on the inside back cover of this report, with full details available in Recommendations and public health and policy implications.

#### References

- [1] World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research. *Food, Nutrition, Physical Activity, and the Prevention of Cancer: a Global Perspective.* Washington DC: AICR, 2007. Available at wcrf.org/ about-the-report
- [2] Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Ervik M, et al. GLOBOCAN 2012 v1.2, Cancer Incidence and Mortality Worldwide: IARC CancerBase No. 11. 2015; available from http://globocan.iarc.fr
- [3] World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research. Continuous Update Project Report. Food, Nutrition, Physical Activity, and the Prevention of Colorectal Cancer. 2011

017	DIET, NUTRITION, PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND COLORECTAL CANCER					
N		DECREASES RISK	INCREASES RISK			
STRONG	Convincing	Physical activity <sup>1,2</sup>	Processed meat <sup>3</sup> Alcoholic drinks <sup>4</sup> Body fatness <sup>5</sup> Adult attained height <sup>6</sup>			
EVIDENCE	Probable	Wholegrains Foods containing dietary fibre <sup>7</sup> Dairy products <sup>8</sup> Calcium supplements <sup>9</sup>	Red meat <sup>10</sup>			
	Limited – suggestive	Foods containing vitamin C <sup>11</sup> Fish Vitamin D <sup>12</sup> Multivitamin supplements <sup>13</sup>	Low intakes of non- starchy vegetables <sup>14</sup> Low intakes of fruits <sup>14</sup> Foods containing haem iron <sup>15</sup>			
LIMITED EVIDENCE	Limited – no conclusion	Cereals (grains) and their products; potatoes; animal fat; poultry; shellfish and other seafood; fatty acid composition; cholesterol; dietary n-3 fatty acid from fish; legumes; garlic; non-dairy sources of calcium; foods containing added sugars; sugar (sucrose); coffee; tea; caffeine; carbohydrate; total fat; starch; glycaemic load; glycaemic index; folate; vitamin A; vitamin B6; vitamin E; selenium; low fat; methionine; beta-carotene; alpha-carotene; lycopene; ratinel; anoray intake; moal frequency; distary pattern				
STRONG EVIDENCE	ONG ENCE Substantial effect on risk unlikely					
<ol> <li>Physical activ</li> <li>The Panel juc</li> </ol>	vity of all types: occupating of all types occupation of all types that the evidence for	ional, household, transport and i or colon cancer is convincing. No	recreational. conclusion was drawn			
for rectal can 3 The term 'pro	cer. cessed meat' refers to	meats preserved by smoking, cu	ring, or salting, or addition			
of chemical p <b>4</b> Based on evi a day)	preservatives. dence for alcohol intake	s above approximately 30 grams	s per day (about two drinks			

- 5 Body fatness marked by body mass index (BMI), waist circumference or waist-hip ratio.
- **6** Adult attained height is unlikely to directly influence the risk of cancer. It is a marker for genetic, environmental, hormonal and nutritional growth factors affecting growth during the period from preconception to completion of linear growth.
- Includes both foods naturally containing the constituent and foods that have the constituent added. Dietary fibre is contained in plant foods.
- 8 Includes evidence from total dairy, milk, cheese and dietary calcium intakes.
- **9** The evidence is derived from supplements at a dose >200 milligrams per day.
- **10** The term 'red meat' refers to beef, pork, lamb, and goat from domesticated animals.
- **11** The Panel judges that the evidence for colon cancer is limited. No conclusion was drawn for rectal cancer.
- **12** Includes evidence from foods containing vitamin D, serum vitamin D, and supplemental vitamin D.
- **13** Definitions and categorisation of multivitamin supplements are not standardised.
- **14** Increased risk observed at low intakes (below 100 grams per day).
- **15** Foods include red and processed meat, fish and poultry.

## **1. Summary of Panel judgements**

Colorectal cancer is any cancer of the colon or rectum. In this report conclusions are drawn for colorectal cancer risk, except for physical activity and vitamin C, where the conclusions are for colon cancer risk only.

Overall, the Panel notes the strength of the evidence that foods containing wholegrains, foods containing dietary fibre, dairy products, and calcium supplements protect against colorectal cancer; that physical activity protects against colon cancer; and that processed meat, alcoholic drinks, greater body fatness, adult attained height and red meat are causes of colorectal cancer.

The Continuous Update Project (CUP) Panel judges as follows:

#### **Convincing evidence**

Physical activity: Physical activity convincingly protects against colon cancer.

Processed meat: Consumption of processed meat is a convincing cause of colorectal cancer.

Alcoholic drinks: Consumption of alcoholic drinks is a convincing cause of colorectal cancer. This is based on evidence for intakes above 30 grams per day (about two drinks a day).

Body fatness: Greater body fatness is a convincing cause of colorectal cancer.

Adult attained height: Developmental factors leading to greater linear growth (marked by adult attained height) are a convincing cause of colorectal cancer.

#### **Probable evidence**

Wholegrains: Consumption of wholegrains probably protects against colorectal cancer.

Dietary fibre: Consumption of foods containing dietary fibre probably protects against colorectal cancer.

Dairy products: Consumption of dairy products probably protects against colorectal cancer.

Calcium supplements: Taking calcium supplements probably protects against colorectal cancer.

Red meat: Consumption of red meat is probably a cause of colorectal cancer.

#### Limited – suggestive evidence

Foods containing vitamin C: The evidence suggesting that foods containing vitamin C decreases the risk of colon cancer is limited.

Fish: The evidence suggesting that consumption of fish decreases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Vitamin D: The evidence suggesting that vitamin D decreases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Multivitamin supplements: The evidence suggesting that taking multivitamin supplements decreases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Non-starchy vegetables: The evidence suggesting that low consumption of nonstarchy vegetables increases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Fruits: The evidence suggesting that low consumption of fruit increases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Foods containing haem iron: The evidence suggesting that consumption of foods containing haem iron increases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

For a full description of the definitions of, and criteria for, the terminology of 'convincing', 'probable', 'limited – suggestive', 'limited – no conclusion' and 'substantial effect on risk unlikely', see the **Appendix** on page 106.

The Panel judgements for colorectal cancer are shown in the matrix on page 8.

## 2. Trends, incidence and survival

The colon is the lower part of the intestinal tract. It extends from the caecum to the rectum. In the colon, water and salts are absorbed from undigested foods, and muscles move the waste products towards the rectum. The colon contains a vast population of many types of bacteria, which have potentially important functions. These include the fermentation of unabsorbed carbohydrate (non-starch polysaccharides and resistant starch) to release energy and short-chain fatty acids that influence the health of the colonic mucosa. The colon is lined with mucous membranes and contains lymphoid cells that form part of the body's immune defences.

#### **Incidence and mortality**

Worldwide, colorectal cancer is the third most commonly occurring cancer in men – approximately 746,000 cases (10 per cent of the total of all cancer cases) were diagnosed in 2012 (the latest year for which data are available) – and the second most commonly occurring cancer in women (614,000 cases, 9 per cent of the total of all cancer cases). There is wide geographical variation in incidence across the world and the geographical patterns are similar in men and women: incidence rates vary ten-fold in both sexes worldwide, the highest estimated rates being in Australia and New Zealand (age-standardised rate of 44.8 and 32.2 per 100,000 men and women respectively), and the lowest in Western Africa (4.5 and 3.8 per 100,000 men and women respectively).

Annually colorectal cancer is the cause of approximately 694,000 deaths (9 per cent of all cancer deaths) across the globe. Colorectal cancer mortality is highest in countries characterised by higher indices of development and/or income. The highest estimated mortality rates in both sexes are seen in Central and Eastern Europe (20.3 per 100,000 for men, 11.7 per 100,000 for women), and the lowest in Western Africa, mostly due to lower incidence (3.5 and 3.0 per 100,000, for men and women respectively) [2].

#### **Trends**

About two-thirds of colorectal cancer cases and about 60 per cent of colorectal cancer deaths occur in countries characterised by high or very high indices of development and/ or income. Over the next 15 years, the global burden of colorectal cancer is expected to increase by 60 per cent to more than 2.2 million new cases and 1.1 million deaths [4]. Colorectal cancer is considered one of the clearest markers of epidemiological and nutritional transition, with incidence rates of this cancer – together with other cancers linked to Western lifestyles – increasing as previous high rates of infection-related cancers decline in countries that are undergoing rapid societal and economic changes [5-7]. Stabilising or decreasing trends – likely due to advances in screening and treatment – are seen in countries characterised by high indices of development and/or income, where rates remain among the highest in the world [4].

#### Survival

As with many cancers, survival of colorectal cancer depends heavily on the stage at diagnosis. The higher proportion of advanced cancers in countries characterised by lower or middle indices of development and/or income may explain both the higher mortality-to-incidence ratios in these countries. In the United States, for example, colorectal cancer survival rates do not vary substantially by sex but depend on the stage of disease at diagnosis. Survival ranges from a 90 per cent five-year survival rate for cancers detected at the localised stage (40 per cent of cases), to 70 per cent for regionalised cancers (36 per cent of cases), to 13 per cent for people diagnosed with distant metastatic cancer (20 per cent of cases) [8]. For further information, see **Box 1**.

#### Box 1: Cancer incidence and survival

The cancer incidence rates and figures given here are those reported by cancer registries, now established in many countries. These registries record cases of cancer that have been diagnosed. However, many cases of cancer are not identified or recorded: some countries do not have cancer registries, regions of some countries have few or no records, records in countries suffering war or other disruption are bound to be incomplete, and some people with cancer do not consult a physician. Altogether, this means that the actual incidence of cancer is probably higher than the figures given here.

Most information on cancer survival is for the United States and Europe. Survival rates are generally higher in high-income countries and other parts of the world where there are established services for screening and early detection of cancer as well as well-established treatment facilities. Survival is often a function of the stage at which a cancer is detected, diagnosed and treated.

## **3. Pathogenesis**

Approximately 95 per cent of colorectal cancers are adenocarcinomas. Other types of cancer that can occur include mucinous carcinomas and adenosquamous carcinomas.

Carcinogens can interact directly with the cells that line the colon and rectum. Between five and 10 per cent of colorectal cancers are a consequence of recognised hereditary conditions. The two major ones are familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP) and hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC). A further 20 per cent of cases occur in people who have a family history of colorectal cancer. People with FAP have a mutation in the tumour-suppressor gene APC which regulates cell growth and develop a large number of adenomas at a relatively young age; if left untreated, nearly all will develop colorectal cancer by the time they reach age 40. On average, people develop HNPCC in their mid-40s; having this form of the disease also increases the risk of a number of other gastrointestinal cancers. HNPCC involves mutations in DNA repair genes.

These two conditions also lead to sporadic colorectal cancer. The so-called 'gatekeeper' pathway involves the disruption of genes that regulate growth – principally APC, as in FAP – and is involved in 85 per cent of sporadic colorectal cancers [9]. The 'caretaker' pathway, which is characterised by disruption to genes that maintain genetic stability as in HNPCC, leads to 15 per cent of sporadic cancers [10].

### 4. Other established causes or protective factors

#### Tobacco use

Smoking 40 cigarettes (two packs) per day increases risk of colorectal cancer by about 40 per cent and nearly doubles the risk of colorectal cancer death [11].

#### **Other diseases**

Inflammatory bowel disease (Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis) increases the risk of colon cancer.

#### **Medication**

Long-term use (five years or more) of at least 75 mg per day of the non-steroidal antiinflammatory drug aspirin can reduce the risk of colorectal cancer [12]. Hormone therapy in postmenopausal women decreases colorectal cancer risk [13].

## **5. Interpretation of the evidence**

#### 5.1 General

For general considerations that may affect interpretation of the evidence, see Judging the evidence.

'Relative risk' (RR) is used in this report to denote ratio measures of effect, including 'risk ratios', 'rate ratios', 'hazard ratios' and 'odds ratios'.

#### 5.2 Specific

Considerations specific to colorectal cancer include the following:

#### Classification

Cancers in different parts of the colon and in the rectum could have different pathogeneses and different causal agents.

## 6. Methodology

To ensure consistency with evidence collected and analysed for the Second Expert Report [1], the methodology for reviewing the epidemiological evidence in the Continuous Update Project (CUP) remains largely unchanged. However, based upon the experience of conducting the systematic literature reviews (SLRs) for the Second Expert Report, some modifications to the methodology were made. The updated literature search was restricted to Medline and included only randomised controlled trials, cohort and nested case-control studies. Due to their methodological limitations and because of the copious prospective data, case-control studies were not analysed in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016.

In this update, dose-response meta-analyses were conducted for incidence (with the exception of an analysis on mortality for alcohol). Separate meta-analyses were also conducted for colon, rectal and other sub-types, for men and women, and by geographical location, where possible.

Studies reporting mean difference as a measure of association were not included in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016, as relative risks estimated from mean differences are not adjusted for confounders and thus are not comparable with adjusted relative risks from other studies.

Non-linear meta-analysis was applied when the data suggested that the dose-response curve was non-linear, and when detecting a threshold or plateau of effect might be of interest. Details on the non-linear meta-analyses can be found in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016.

The CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 included studies published up to 30 April 2015. For more information on the methodology, see the full CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 at **wcrf.org/colorectal-cancer-slr.** 

#### 6.1 Mechanistic evidence

The mechanisms included in this report were produced by the International Agency for Research on Cancer and reviewed by CUP Panel members. A brief summary is given of possible mechanisms for physical activity, processed meat, alcoholic drinks, body fatness, adult attained height, foods containing dietary fibre, wholegrains, dairy products, calcium supplements, red meat, foods containing vitamin C, fish, vitamin D, multivitamin supplements, non-starchy vegetables (low intakes), fruits (low intake) and foods containing haem iron.

### 7. Evidence and judgements

The following sections summarise the evidence identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 and provide a comparison with the findings and the Panel's conclusions from the 2011 CUP Colorectal Cancer Report [3]. They also include a brief description of potential biological mechanisms for each exposure.

For information on the criteria for grading the epidemiological evidence, see the **Appendix** on page 106 in this report. References to studies added as part of the CUP have been included; for details of references to other studies from the Second Expert Report, see the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016.

#### 7.1 Wholegrains

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.1.1.4)

The CUP identified one new study, giving a total of six studies (five publications) [14-18] reviewing the evidence for wholegrains and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 10 and 11). Of the four studies included in an analysis comparing the highest and the lowest categories of intake, all reported inverse associations for colorectal cancer incidence, three of which were significant (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 2).

All six studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 8,320 cases), which showed a significant 17 per cent decreased risk per 90 grams of wholegrains per day (RR 0.83 (95% CI 0.78–0.89); see **Figure 1** (CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 3). Low heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 18\%$ ) was observed. The association remained significant across all sensitivity analyses.



## Figure 1: Dose-response meta-analysis of wholegrains intake and colorectal cancer per 90 grams per day

Author	Year	Sex		Per 90 g/day RR (95% CI)	% Weight	
Kyrø	2013	M/W		0.87 (0.78, 0.96)	28.88	
Fung	2010	Μ	- <b>-</b>	0.83 (0.68, 0.97)	12.84	
Fung	2010	W		0.86 (0.70, 1.06)	9.94	
Schatzkin	2007	M/W	- <b>-</b>	0.73 (0.63, 0.84)	18.19	
McCarl	2006	W		0.79 (0.66, 0.94)	13.28	
Larsson	2005	W	÷∎∔	0.93 (0.80, 1.08)	16.88	
Overall (I-square	d = 18.2%, j	o = 0.295)	$\Diamond$	0.83 (0.78, 0.89)	100.00	
NOTE: Weights are from random effects analysis						
0.5 0.75 1 1.5						

When stratified by site, the inverse association was significant for colon cancer only (see **Table 1** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 8 and 12). Stratified analyses by region showed significant inverse associations in Europe and North America (see CUP Colorectal SLR Table 8).

## Table 1: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses – wholegrains

Analysis	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colon cancer	Per 90 g/day	0.82 (0.73–0.92)	0%	4	3,875
Rectal cancer	Per 90 g/day	0.82 (0.57–1.16)	84%	3	1,548

All studies adjusted for age, physical activity, BMI, alcohol consumption, smoking, red meat and hormone therapy in women (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 10 and 11).

All studies were included in the CUP analyses.

The CUP findings were consistent with the findings from the 2010 SLR, which also showed a significant inverse association (RR 0.83 (95% CI 0.79–0.89)). The CUP 2016 meta-analysis included more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

One published pooled analysis [19] and one published meta-analysis (reporting results from the 2010 CUP SLR) [20] of cohort studies on wholegrains and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. In the pooled analysis, no significant association was observed when comparing the highest consumers of wholegrains with the lowest consumers (see **Table 2**). The pooled analysis was not included in the CUP dose-response meta-analysis. Results from the CUP and the published pooled-analyses are presented in **Table 2**.

Table 2: Summary	of CUP	2016	meta-analysis	and	published	pooled	analysis
wholegrains							

Analysis	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
CUP Colorectal SLR 2016	Per 90 g/day	0.83 (0.78–0.89)	18%	6	8,320
Pooling Project [19]	Highest vs. Iowest	0.92 (0.84–1.00)		13	8,081

#### **Mechanisms**

Wholegrains are a source of dietary fibre, which may reduce colorectal cancer risk through the intestinal microbiota's synthesis of short-chain fatty acids, reduced transit time or prevention of insulin resistance. Wholegrains are also a rich source of various bioactive compounds including vitamin E, selenium, copper, zinc, lignans, phytoestrogens and phenolic compounds [21]. Many of these compounds, which are largely found in the bran and germ of the grain, have plausible anti-carcinogenic properties. For instance, several phenolic acids have been shown in experimental studies to stimulate anti-oxidative activity [21,22]. Wholegrains may also protect against colorectal cancer by binding carcinogens and regulating glycaemic response.

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence for colorectal cancer was consistent, with a clear dose-response relationship showing a significant decreased risk with increased consumption of wholegrains, with low heterogeneity. One published pooled analysis reported no significant association. There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

Consumption of wholegrains probably protects against colorectal cancer.

#### 7.2 Foods containing dietary fibre

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 5.1.2)

The CUP identified one updated study (three new publications) [23-25], giving a total of 23 studies (27 publications) reviewing the evidence for foods containing dietary fibre and colorectal cancer (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 168 and 169, for a full list of references). Of 10 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, six reported inverse associations, one of which was significant, and two reported non-significant positive associations when comparing the highest versus the lowest categories. Two studies reported inconsistent results for men and women. The Pooling Project [19], which contained 13 studies, reported a non-significant inverse association (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 294).

Twenty-one of the 23 studies (including the pooled analysis of 13 studies) were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 16,562 cases), which showed no significant association per 10 grams of fibre per day (RR 0.93 (95% CI 0.87–1.00); see **Figure 2** (CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 295)). Overall, high heterogeneity was observed ( $I^2 = 72\%$ ); however, low heterogeneity was observed in analyses stratified by men, women, European and North American studies.

Author	Year	Sex		Per 10 g/day fibre RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Murphy	2012	M/W	<b>+</b>	0.90 (0.84, 0.96)	20.36
Kabat	2008	W		1.03 (0.85, 1.25)	8.57
Nomura	2007	M/W	- <b>=</b> ;	0.87 (0.81, 0.94)	19.49
Schatzkin	2007	M/W	- <b>+</b> -	0.99 (0.87, 1.12)	14.26
Wakai	2007	M/W -	i	0.55 (0.33, 0.93)	1.68
Otani	2006	M/W		0.82 (0.61, 1.10)	4.63
Shin	2006	W	$\longrightarrow$	0.97 (0.61, 1.53)	2.18
Park	2005	M/W		1.00 (0.99, 1.00)	24.94
Sanjoaquin	2004	M/W	<b></b>	0.90 (0.65, 1.25)	3.89
Overall (I-squared = 7	2.2%, p = 0.	000)	$\Diamond$	0.93 (0.87, 1.00)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are from	random effe	ets analysis			
		.3	1 1.5		

## Figure 2: Dose-response meta-analysis of foods containing dietary fibre intake and colorectal cancer per 10 grams per day

There was evidence of small study bias with Egger's test (p = 0.002; see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 296). Visual inspection of the funnel plot showed asymmetry, with one study [25] reporting an association stronger than expected. The test for non-linearity was not significant, p = 0.06 (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 300 and Table 170).

In an analysis using the results of individual studies included in the Pooling Project, instead of using the overall Pooling Project result, fifteen studies (14,876 cases) were included and the overall result was similar to the result observed in the 2010 SLR (RR 0.91 (95% CI 0.88–0.94),  $I^2 = 0\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.70; see **Figure 3** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 301). This result was statistically significant with no heterogeneity.

# Figure 3: Dose-response meta-analysis of dietary fibre intake and colorectal cancer per 10 grams per day, including individual study results and not the overall Pooling Project result

Author	Year	Sex			Per 10 g/day fibre RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Murphy	2012	M/W			0.90 (0.84, 0.96)	29.72
Kabat	2008	W		-	1.03 (0.85, 1.25)	3.50
Nomura	2007	M/W			0.87 (0.81, 0.94)	23.92
Schatzkin	2007	M/W	÷	⊢	0.99 (0.87, 1.12)	8.93
Wakai	2007	M/W	•		0.55 (0.33, 0.93)	0.48
McCarl	2006	W			0.90 (0.83, 0.99)	16.88
Otani	2006	M/W	<b>_</b> ;}	_	0.82 (0.61, 1.10)	1.52
Shin	2006	W		$\longrightarrow$	0.97 (0.61, 1.53)	0.64
Lin	2005	W		_	0.82 (0.60, 1.12)	1.38
Michels	2005	Μ		_	0.92 (0.76, 1.12)	3.52
Michels	2005	W			0.96 (0.78, 1.18)	3.09
Sanjoaquin	2004	M/W	+		0.90 (0.65, 1.25)	1.24
Mai	2003	W			0.98 (0.73, 1.31)	1.57
Terry	2001	W			0.99 (0.72, 1.37)	1.26
Pietinen	1999	Μ			1.00 (0.79, 1.27)	2.32
Overall (I-square	ed = 0.0%, p	= 0.702)	$\diamond$		0.91 (0.88, 0.94)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are	from randor	n effects analysis				
		.3	1	1.5		

Significant inverse associations were observed for colorectal cancer risk in both men and women (see **Table 3** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 297). When stratified by geographical location, significant inverse associations were observed for colorectal cancer in North American and European populations (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 298). In studies that adjusted for folate intake, a result similar to the one reported for the overall CUP analysis for colorectal cancer incidence was observed (RR 0.92 (95% CI 0.85–1.00); see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 299). When stratified by cancer site, no significant associations were observed for colon or rectal cancer risk (see **Table 3** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 304 and 313).



 Table 3: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses –

 foods containing dietary fibre

Analysis	Sex	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 10 g/day	0.89 (0.82–0.96)	25%	6	-
cancer	W	Per 10 g/day	0.91 (0.87–0.96)	0%	11	-
Colon	M/W	Per 10 g/day	0.91 (0.84–1.00)	69%	21	12,601
Rectal	M/W	Per 10 g/day	0.93 (0.85–1.01)	31%	21	5,809

All studies adjusted for at least age, and most of the studies adjusted for most of the main colorectal cancer risk factors, including physical activity, BMI, alcohol consumption, smoking, red meat and hormone therapy in women (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 168 and 169).

One study [24] was not included in any of the CUP analyses because it reported interaction results only.

The results from the 2010 SLR also showed an inverse association for colorectal cancer, although statistical significance was reached (RR 0.90 (0.86-0.94),  $I^2 = 4\%$ ). The 2016 CUP meta-analysis included six more studies and over 3,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Two published pooled analyses [19, 25] and one meta-analysis [20] of cohort studies on fibre intake and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. One of the published pooled analyses [19] was included in the CUP dose-response metaanalysis. When the analyses were stratified by fibre type, no significant associations were observed. The other published pooled analysis reported significant associations for dietary fibre intake when comparing the highest- with the lowest-fibre consumers, assessed by food diaries [25]. The published meta-analysis [20] reported the results from the 2010 CUP SLR. Results from the 2016 CUP and the two published pooledanalyses are presented in **Table 4**. 

 Table 4: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analysis and published pooled analyses –

 dietary fibre

Analysis	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases	
CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016	Per 10 g/day	0.93 (0.87–1.00)	72%	21	16,562	
Pooling Project [19]	Cereal fibre, highest vs. lowest	0.94 (0.86–1.03)		13		
	Vegetable fibre, highest vs. lowest	1.00 (0.93–1.08)				
	Fruit fibre, highest vs. Iowest	0.96 (0.89–1.04)				
UK Dietary Cohort Consortium	Dietary fibre (intake density assessed by food diaries), highest vs. lowest	0.66 (0.45–0.96)		7	579	
[25]	Dietary fibre (intake density assessed by FFQ), highest vs. lowest					

#### **Mechanisms**

Dietary fibre is fermented within the bowel, forming short-chain fatty acids, such as butyrate. Butyrate has been shown in experimental studies to have anti-proliferative effects [21, 27]. Other mechanisms by which greater dietary fibre intake may lower colorectal cancer risk include the reduction of intestinal transit time and increased faecal bulk, which would lessen the potential for faecal mutagens to interact with the colon mucosa, and a reduction of secondary bile acid production [21, 27]. High-fibre diets may also reduce insulin resistance, which is a risk factor for colorectal cancer [28]. Overall there is moderate mechanistic evidence linking dietary fibre intake with reduced risk of colorectal cancer.

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The overall evidence was consistent showing a decreased risk of colorectal cancer with consumption of dietary fibre. The dose-response meta-analysis (including the summary estimate from the Pooling Project) showed no significant association with colorectal cancer risk; high heterogeneity was observed, which wasn't apparent in the stratified analyses, and there was evidence of small study bias. Analyses stratified by sex showed significant decreased risks. An analysis using the individual studies from the Pooling Project combined with the CUP showed a significant inverse association. There is evidence for plausible mechanisms operating in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

## Consumption of foods containing dietary fibre probably protects against colorectal cancer.

#### 7.3 Fruits and non-starchy vegetables

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.2)

#### 7.3.1 Fruits and non-starchy vegetables

The CUP identified three new studies (three publications) [29-31], giving a total of 13 studies (17 publications) reviewing the evidence for non-starchy vegetables and fruit and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 17 and 18).

Ten of the 17 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 10,999 cases), which showed a significant inverse association per 100 grams of non-starchy vegetables and fruit per day (RR 0.98 (95% CI 0.97–0.99); see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 15). Low heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 14\%$ ) was observed. There was evidence of a non-linear relationship (p = 0.009) significant increased risks were observed for low intakes (below 300 grams per day) with significant decreased risk observed for intakes above 500 grams per day (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 19 and Table 19).

When stratified by sex, a significant inverse association was observed for men, no association was observed for women (see Table 5 and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 16). No significant associations were observed in analyses stratified by geographical location (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 17). When stratified by cancer site, no associations were observed for colon or rectal cancer (see **Table 5** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 22 and 28).

 Table 5: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analysis –

 fruit and non-starchy vegetables

Analysis	Sex	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 100 g/ day	0.98 (0.96–0.99)	0%	4	-
cancer	w	Per 100 g/ day	0.99 (0.97–1.01)	42%	7	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	0.99 (0.97–1.00)	0%	12	>6,045
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	0.99 (0.97–1.01)	0%	10	>2,746

All studies adjusted for at least age, and most of the studies adjusted for most of the established colorectal cancer risk factors, including: age, physical activity, BMI, and alcohol consumption, smoking, red meat and hormone therapy in women (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 17 and 18).

All studies were included in the CUP analyses.

The CUP findings reached statistical significance, which was not seen in the 2010 SLR (RR 0.99 (95% CI 0.97–1.00)). The CUP meta-analysis includes three more studies and 1,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from one published pooled analysis [32] were identified reviewing the evidence for colorectal cancer. No significant association was observed when comparing the highest and lowest categories of intake. One published meta-analysis [33], results from the 2010 CUP SLR, was also identified.

#### 7.3.2 Non-starchy vegetables

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Sections 2.2.1)

The CUP identified seven new or updated studies (six publications) [18, 29, 30, 34-36], giving a total of 23 studies (32 publications) reviewing the evidence for non-starchy vegetables and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 25 and 26). Of nine studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, eight reported inverse associations, one of which was significant, and one which was significant for men but not for women. One study reported a non-significant positive association when comparing the highest versus the lowest levels of intake (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 33).



Eleven of the 23 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 14,136 cases), which showed a statistically significant two per cent decreased risk per 100 grams of non-starchy vegetables per day (RR 0.98 (95% CI 0.96–0.99); see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 34). No heterogeneity was observed ( $I^2 = 0$ %). When the reference category was 200 grams per day, there was evidence of a non-linear dose-response relationship (p < 0.0001) with significant increased risks observed for low intakes (below 100 grams per day) and significant decreased risks observed for intakes above 300 grams per day (see **Figure 4** and **Table 6**; CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 38 and Table 27).



Figure 4: Non-linear dose-response association of non-starchy vegetable intake and colorectal cancer

 Table 6: Non-linear dose-response estimates of non-starchy vegetable intake

 and colorectal cancer

g/day	RR (95% CI)
22	1.16 (1.11–1.21)
100	1.08 (1.06–1.10)
200	1.00
300	0.96 (0.95–0.97)
400	0.95 (0.95–0.96)
500	0.96 (0.96–0.96)

For colorectal cancer, analyses stratified by sex showed a significant inverse association for colorectal cancer in men but not women. Analyses stratified by geographical location showed significant inverse associations in North America (seven studies) and Asia (one study only). When stratified by cancer site, a significant inverse association was observed for colon cancer only (see **Table 7** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 35, 36, 41 and 47).

## Table 7: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses – non-starchy vegetables

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal cancer	М	Per 100 g/ day	0.96 (0.93–0.99)	33%	5	-
	W	Per 100 g/ day	0.99 (0.96–1.01)	0%	7	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	0.97 (0.95–0.99)	0%	12	> 6,308
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	0.99 (0.96–1.02)	0%	8	> 2,435

All studies adjusted for age, and most of the studies also adjusted for most of the established colorectal cancer risk factors, including: physical activity, BMI, alcohol consumption, smoking, red meat and hormone therapy in women (for full details, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 25 and 26).

Six studies were not included in any of the CUP analyses, four due to not reporting quantities [35, 37-39], one due to reporting less than three categories of intake [39] and one due to reporting insufficient data [29].

The CUP findings are consistent with those reported in the 2010 SLR, which reported the same significant inverse association (RR 0.98 (0.96-0.99),  $I^2 = 0\%$ ). The 2016 CUP meta-analysis included three more studies and nearly 2,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

No pooled analyses on non-starchy vegetable consumption and colorectal cancer risk were identified. Two published meta-analyses of cohort studies on non-starchy vegetables and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. One [41] reported no significant association when comparing the highest and lowest categories of intake (RR 0.95 (95% CI 0.88–1.04), eight studies,  $I^2 = 19\%$ , n = 7,916). The other published meta-analysis reported results from the 2010 CUP SLR [33].

#### Mechanisms

Consumption of vegetables provides a large number of potential anti-tumorigenic agents such as dietary fibre, carotenoids, vitamins C and E, selenium, folic acid, dithiolthiones, glucosinolates and indoles, isothiocyanates, flavonoids, phenols, protease inhibitors, plant sterols, allium compounds, and limonene [42]. It is possible that a combination of these nutrients is responsible for the lower colorectal cancer risks associated with vegetable consumption. Mechanistic evidence supporting the inverse relationship between vegetables and colorectal cancer is moderate in strength.

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

Overall the evidence was limited but reasonably consistent. The dose-response metaanalysis showed a significant decreased risk of colorectal cancer. There was evidence of a non-linear dose-response relationship between colorectal cancer and non-starchy vegetable intake showing significant increased risks at low levels of intake (below 100 grams per day). There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

The evidence suggesting that low consumption of non-starchy vegetables increases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

#### 7.3.3 Fruits

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.2.2)

The CUP identified five new or updated studies (five publications) [18, 30, 34-36], giving a total of 21 studies (24 publications) reviewing the evidence for fruits and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 36 and 37). Of 11 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, seven reported inverse associations, three of which were significant, three reported non-significant inverse associations and one reported a significant inverse association for men and a non-significant inverse association for women. Four studies reported non-significant positive associations when comparing the highest versus the lowest levels of intake (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 53).

Thirteen of the 21 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 16,355 cases), which showed no significant association per 100 grams of fruit per day (RR 0.96 (95% CI 0.93–1.00); see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 54). High heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 68\%$ ) was observed that appeared to be explained by one study [38] reporting a much lower RR compared with the other studies. Although the test for small study bias was not significant (p = 0.07), visual inspection of the funnel plot suggested asymmetry, which appeared to be driven by the same study [38], and when excluded, the Egger's test was attenuated (p = 0.14) (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 57).

In the influence analysis, when the EPIC study [34] (with the largest weighting) was removed the summary RR reached significance (RR 0.95 (95% CI 0.92–0.99)). There was evidence of a non-linear relationship (p < 0.0001). When the reference category was 200 grams per day significant increased risks were observed for low intakes (below 100 grams per day) and significant decreased risks observed for intakes above 300 grams per day (see **Figure 5** and **Table 8**; CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 58 and 59).









Table 8: Non-linear dose-response estimates of fruit intake and colorectal cancer

g/day	RR (95% CI)
2	1.21 (1.15–1.26)
100	1.07 (1.05–1.09)
200	1.00
300	0.99 (0.98–0.99)
400	0.99 (0.98–0.99)
500	0.99 (0.98–1.00)

When stratified by sex, inverse associations were observed for colorectal cancer in both men and women and were significant for men only. Analyses stratified by geographical location showed inverse associations and were significant in Asia only (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 55 and 56). When stratified by cancer site, inverse associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer (see **Table 9** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 62 and 68).

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal cancer	М	Per 100 g/ day	0.96 (0.93–0.99)	39%	6	-
	W	Per 100 g/ day	0.96 (0.91–1.01)	61%	6	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	0.98 (0.96–1.01)	39%	12	>6,317
Rectal cancer	M/W Per 100 g/ day		0.98 (0.93–1.03)	55%	9	>2,444

Table	9:	Summary	of	CUP	2016	cancer	site	dose-response	meta-analyses -	- fruit
-------	----	---------	----	-----	------	--------	------	---------------	-----------------	---------

Most of the studies adjusted for physical activity, BMI, alcohol consumption, smoking, red meat and hormone therapy in women (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 36 and 37).

Eight studies were not included in any of the CUP analyses. Four were excluded due to reporting outcome as mortality [43-46], three were excluded for not reporting quantities [35, 37, 39] and one was excluded for reporting fewer than three categories [40].

The CUP findings are similar to those from the 2010 SLR, which also showed an inverse association per 100 grams of fruit consumed per day (RR 0.97 (95% CI 0.94–0.99)) for eight studies, although the 2010 result reached statistical significance. The 2016 CUP update included five more studies and almost 4,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

No pooled analyses were identified. Two published meta-analyses of cohort studies on fruits and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. One [41] reported a non-significant positive association when comparing the highest and lowest categories of intake (RR 1.01 (95% Cl 0.86–1.18), eight studies,  $l^2 = n/a$ , n = 7,916). The other published meta-analysis reported results from the 2010 CUP SLR [33].

#### Mechanisms

In addition to their fibre content, fruits are a rich source of vitamins C and E as well as numerous bioactive compounds which may have anti-tumorigenic potential. These include folic acid, flavonoids, polyphenols and limonene. Many of these compounds have potent anti-oxidative properties which could inhibit cellular damage and exposure to reactive oxygen species [47].

#### **Proposed CUP Panel's conclusion**

The evidence for consumption of fruit was limited but generally consistent. The doseresponse meta-analysis showed no significant association with colorectal cancer. There was evidence of a non-linear dose-response of colorectal cancer and fruit intake showing significant increased risks at low levels of intake (below 100 grams per day). There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

The evidence suggesting that low consumption of fruit increases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

#### 7.4 Foods containing vitamin C

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 5.5.9)

#### **Colon cancer**

Evidence presented in this section is for colon cancer as no analyses for colorectal or rectal cancer were possible due to a lack of evidence.

The CUP identified three new or updated cohort studies (three publications) [47-49] and one pooled analysis of 13 studies [51] giving a total of 18 studies (13 publications) assessing foods containing vitamin C and colon cancer (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 278 and 279, for a full list of references). Of five studies reporting on incidence, three reported inverse associations, two of which were significant when comparing the highest versus the lowest categories. One study reported a non-significant positive association and one reported inconsistent results for men and women. A pooled analysis of 13 studies reported a non-significant positive association (see CUP Colorectal SLR Figure 487). There were enough studies to conduct analysis on colon cancer incidence but not colorectal or rectal cancer incidence.

Six studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 4,391 cases), which showed a six per cent decreased risk per 40 milligrams per day (RR 0.94 (95% CI 0.89– 0.99); see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 488). Moderate heterogeneity was observed ( $I^2 = 50\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.08) for all studies combined. Two studies [52, 53] were not included in any of the CUP analyses due to reporting insufficient data.

Most of the studies adjusted for physical activity, BMI, alcohol consumption, smoking, red meat and hormone therapy in women (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 278 and 279).

All studies were included in the CUP analyses.

No updated analysis was conducted in the 2010 SLR. The CUP findings are stronger than those observed in the 2005 SLR which showed no significant association (RR 0.99 (95% Cl 0.97–1.02) per 10 mg/day,  $l^2 = 68\%$ ).

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

One published pooled analysis [51] was identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 and included 13 studies not included in the CUP dose-response meta-analysis. No significant association was observed in the multivariate adjusted model comparing the highest with the lowest consumers of dietary vitamin C. In the same pooled analysis, the result for total vitamin C also showed no significant association (RR 0.86 (95% CI 0.74–1.00), > 600 vs.  $\leq$  100 mg/day). The pooled analysis was not included in the CUP dose-response meta-analysis. Results from the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 and the published pooled analysis are presented in **Table 10**.

 Table 10: Summary of CUP 2016 highest vs. lowest meta-analysis and published

 pooled analysis – foods containing vitamin C

Study	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
CUP colon cancer	Per 40 mg/day	0.94 (0.89–0.99)	50%	6	4,391
Pooling Project of Prospective Studies of Diet and Cancer [51] - colon cancer	Highest vs. Iowest	1.06 (0.95–1.18)	-	14	5,454

#### **Mechanisms**

There is biological plausibility to support a protective effect of vitamin C on colorectal cancer development. Vitamin C is a potent antioxidant, reducing levels of reactive oxygen species, inhibiting lipid peroxidation and reducing nitrates [47]. Vitamin C has also been shown to inhibit formation of carcinogens in experimental models and to protect DNA from mutagenic insults [54].

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion**

The evidence was limited but generally consistent and the dose response meta-analysis showed a significant decreased risk per 40 milligrams per day for colon cancer. There was evidence of moderate heterogeneity. One published pooled analysis reported no significant association. No analysis for colorectal or rectal cancer was possible. There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

The evidence suggesting that consumption of foods containing vitamin C decreases the risk of colon cancer is limited.



#### 7.5 Red and processed meat

This section includes evidence for red and processed combined, red meat and processed meat.

#### 7.5.1 Red and processed meat

#### (Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.5.1)

The CUP identified nine new or updated studies (eight publications) [18, 31, 34, 55-59], giving a total of 19 studies (20 publications) assessing red and processed meat and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 55 and 56).

Fifteen studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 31,551 cases which showed a 12 per cent increased risk per 100 grams per day (RR 1.12 (95% Cl 1.04–1.21); see **Figure 6** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 83). High heterogeneity was observed ( $l^2 = 70\%$ ).

Author	Year	Sex	Per 100 g/day RR (95% Cl)	% Weight
Shin	2014	M/W	1.23 (1.11, 1.37)	10.39
Wie	2014	W <	▶ 1.10 (0.35, 3.71)	0.41
Bamia	2013	M/W	1.07 (0.99, 1.17)	11.39
Ollberding	2012	M/W —	0.94 (0.86, 1.02)	11.21
Kim	2011	M/W	1.29 (1.15, 1.46)	9.86
Cross	2010	M/W	1.30 (1.19, 1.42)	11.14
Fung	2010	W	1.10 (0.99, 1.21)	10.68
Fung	2010	M +	1.07 (0.97, 1.17)	11.00
Kabat	2007	W <	→ 1.10 (0.56, 2.16)	1.18
Berndt	2006	M/W	▶ 1.39 (0.84, 2.30)	1.95
Larsson	2005	W	1.20 (0.99, 1.45)	7.21
Lin	2004	W	0.73 (0.55, 0.99)	4.41
Flood	2003	W <	▶ 1.14 (0.74, 1.75)	2.54
Pietinen	1999	M <	· 1.05 (0.75, 1.49)	3.55
Chen	1998	M <	▶ 1.11 (0.76, 1.63)	3.07
Overall (I-squa	ared = 70.2%	6, p = 0.000)	1.12 (1.04, 1.21)	100.00
NOTE: Weights a	re from rand	om effects analysis		
		.8 1 1	.5	

## Figure 6: Dose-response meta-analysis of red and processed meat and colorectal cancer per 100 grams per day

When stratified by sex, positive associations were observed for men and women, significant for men only (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 85). Positive associations were observed in analyses stratified by geographical location, significant in Asia and Europe (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 86). When stratified by cancer site, positive associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer, significant for colon only (see **Table 11** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 90 and 97).

## Table 11: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analysis – red and processed meat

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal cancer	М	Per 100 g/ day	1.10 (1.02–1.18)	0%	4	-
	W	Per 100 g/ day	1.13 (1.00–1.29)	47%	8	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	1.19 (1.10–1.30)	63%	10	10,010
Rectal cancer	M/W Per 100 g/ day		1.17 (0.99–1.39)	48%	6	3,455

Most studies included in the meta-analyses adjusted results by smoking, alcohol consumption, BMI and physical activity in addition to age and sex (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 55 and 56).

The CUP findings were similar to those reported in the 2010 SLR (RR 1.16 (95% Cl 1.04– 1.30)) – although the effect size was smaller in the updated analysis. The CUP meta-analysis includes six more studies and almost 20,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from one published pooled analysis [60] were identified reviewing the evidence for colorectal cancer. No significant association was observed in the dose-response analysis (RR 0.97 (95% CI 0.84–1.12). Two published meta-analyses were also identified. One [61] reported a significant positive association when comparing the highest with the lowest levels of intakes (RR 1.11 (95% CI 1.03–1.19)), and the other reported the results from the 2010 CUP SLR [62].



#### 7.5.2 Red Meat

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.5.1.3)

The CUP identified four new studies (eight publications) [24, 36, 56, 57, 59, 63-65], giving a total of 14 studies (20 publications) assessing red meat and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016, Tables 79 and 80). Of 13 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, 12 reported non-significant positive associations and one reported a non-significant inverse association when comparing the highest versus the lowest levels of intake (see CUP Colorectal SLR Figure 124).

Eight studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 6,662 cases), which showed no significant association (RR 1.12 (95% CI 1.00–1.25)) per 100 grams per day; see **Figure 7** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 125). Low heterogeneity was observed ( $I^2 = 24\%$ ). In sensitivity analyses, summary RRs ranged from 1.09 (95% CI 0.96–1.25) when EPIC [66] (25 per cent of the weight) was omitted to 1.19 (95% CI 1.06–1.34) when MEC [57] (35 per cent of the weight) was omitted.

Author	Year	Sex		Per 100 g RR (95% CI)	% Weight	
Ollberding	2012	M/W	÷.	1.01 (0.90, 1.14)	35.10	
Lee	2009	W	<u></u>	0.81 (0.50, 1.29)	5.17	
Larsson	2005	W		1.23 (0.90, 1.67)	10.56	
Norat	2005	M/W	-	1.21 (1.02, 1.43)	24.84	
English	2004	M/W		1.19 (0.89, 1.58)	12.02	
Tiemersma	2002	M/W	╬╺→	1.69 (0.88, 3.23)	2.82	
Jarvinen	2001	M/W	<b>+-</b> -	1.37 (0.92, 2.06)	6.75	
Pietinen	1999	Μ		0.83 (0.43, 1.61)	2.75	
Overall (I-squared = 23	8.6%, p = 0.2	241)	$\diamond$	1.12 (1.00, 1.25)	100.00	
NOTE: Weights are from random effects analysis						
			.3 1 1.5 3			

## Figure 7: Dose-response meta-analysis of red meat and colorectal cancer per 100 grams per day

When stratified by sex, positive but not significant associations were also observed for colorectal cancer (see **Table 12** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 128). Analyses stratified by geographical location showed positive associations and were significant in Europe (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 128). When stratified by cancer site, a significant positive association was observed for colon only (see Table 12 and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 133 and 140).

COLORECTAL CANCER REPORT 2017

Table 12: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses – red meat

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal cancer	М	Per 100 g/ day	1.28 (0.49–3.34)	64%	2	-
	W	Per 100 g/ day	1.02 (0.78–1.33)	11%	4	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	1.22 (1.06–1.39)	12%	11	4,081
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	1.13 (0.96–1.34)	0%	8	1,772

Three studies [43, 67, 68] were not included in any of the CUP analyses as all three reported mortality as the outcome.

All studies were adjusted for multiple different confounders (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 79 and 80).

The 2016 CUP findings are less strong than those from the 2010 SLR, which showed a 17 per cent increased risk per 100 grams of red meat per day (RR 1.17 (95% CI 1.05– 1.31)). The CUP meta-analysis included the same number of studies as the 2010 SLR but over 2,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from three published pooled analyses [60, 69, 70] and two published metaanalyses [61, 62] reporting on red meat intake and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. All three published pooled analyses reported no significant associations and were not included in the CUP dose-response meta-analysis. The UK Dietary Cohort Consortium of cohort studies reported no significant associations although the average intake of red and processed meat was low, and there were a high number of vegetarians in the cases. Two meta-analyses were published after the 2010 SLR. One [61] combined nine studies with different outcomes (colorectal, colon and rectal cancer) and reported no significant association (RR 1.05 (95% CI 0.98–1.12)) when comparing the highest with the lowest categories of red meat consumption. The other meta-analysis reported the results of the 2010 CUP SLR [62]. Results from the CUP meta-analysis and published pooled analyses are presented in **Table 13**.



 Table 13: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analysis and published pooled analyses –

 red meat

Analysis	Outcome	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016	Colorectal cancer	Per 100 g/ day	1.12 (1.00–1.25)	24%	8	6,662
Genetics and Epidemiology of Colorectal Cancer Consortium (GECCO) and Colon Cancer Family Registry (CCFR) [69]	Colorectal cancer	Per 1 serving/day	1.05 (0.94–1.18)	-	7 nested case- control studies	3,488
GECCO and CCFR [70]	Colorectal cancer	Highest vs. Iowest	1.06 (0.90–1.24)*	-	5 nested case- control studies	2,564
UK Dietary Cohort Consortium [60]**	Colorectal cancer	Per 50 g/ day	1.01 (0.84–1.22)	-	7	579

\* Relationship was not modified by NAT2 enzyme activity (based on polymorphism at rs1495741).

\*\* The average intake of red meat was low, 38.2 g/day in men and 28.7 g/day in women controls and there were a high number of vegetarians in the cases.

#### Mechanisms

Cooking meats at high temperatures results in the formation of heterocyclic amines (HCAs) and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs), both of which have been linked to colorectal cancer development in experimental studies [71]. In addition, haem iron, which is present at high levels in red meat, has been shown to promote colorectal tumorigenesis by stimulating the endogenous formation of carcinogenic N-nitroso compounds [72]. There is moderate mechanistic evidence to support a relationship between high consumption of red meat and colorectal cancer.

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion**

The evidence for red meat consistently showed a positive association in the doseresponse meta-analyses in colorectal, colon and rectal cancer. The result was positive, but not significant, for colorectal and rectal cancers and significant for colon cancer, with low heterogeneity. Three published pooled analyses reported no significant associations but were consistent in the direction of effect. There is evidence of plausible mechanisms operating in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

Consumption of red meat is probably a cause of colorectal cancer.
## 7.5.3 Processed meat

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.5.1.2)

The CUP identified four new or updated studies (four publications) [24, 56, 57, 59], giving a total of 13 studies (32 publications) reviewing the evidence for processed meat and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 67 and 68). Of the 12 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, nine reported positive associations, three of which were significant, and three reported non-significant inverse associations when comparing the highest versus lowest levels of intake (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 103).

Ten of the 13 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 10,738 cases), which showed a 16 per cent increased risk per 50 grams of processed meat per day (RR 1.16 (95% CI 1.08–1.26); see **Figure 8** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 104). There was evidence of low heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 20\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.258).

Author	Year	Sex		Per 50 g RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Ollberding	2012	M/W	<b>H</b>	1.09 (0.94, 1.26)	18.77
Cross	2010	M/W		1.26 (1.13, 1.40)	26.51
Balder	2006	M/W		1.21 (0.91, 1.61)	6.44
Sato	2006	M/W	<	0.77 (0.24, 2.42)	0.45
Larsson	2005	W	_ <b>+</b> #	1.13 (0.85, 1.51)	6.39
Norat	2005	M/W		1.15 (1.02, 1.29)	24.21
English	2004	M/W		1.61 (1.12, 2.30)	4.24
Lin	2004	W	<b>←</b>	0.56 (0.24, 1.23)	0.88
Flood	2003	W	<b> </b>	1.17 (0.76, 1.81)	2.99
Pietinen	1999	Μ	- <b>#</b> ÷	1.01 (0.80, 1.27)	9.13
Overall (I-squared 20.	1%, p = 0.25	58)	$\diamond$	1.16 (1.08, 1.26)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are from random effects analysis					
			.5 1 1.5	3	

## Figure 8: Dose-response meta-analysis of processed meat and colorectal cancer per 50 grams per day

When stratified by sex, positive but not significant associations were also observed for colorectal cancer (see **Table 14** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 106). Analyses stratified by geographical location showed positive associations, which were significant in Europe only (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 107). When stratified by cancer site, positive associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer, significant for colon cancer risk only (see **Table 14** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 111 and 118).



 Table 14: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses –

 processed meat

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 50 g/day	1.11 (0.86–1.43)	34%	2	-
cancer	W	Per 50 g/day	1.18 (0.99–1.41)	19%	5	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 50 g/day	1.23 (1.11–1.35)	26%	12	8,599
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 50 g/day	1.08 (1.00–1.18)	0%	10	3,029

Processed meat was generally described as processed meat, preserved meat or cured meat, but individual items included in the meat group could vary between the studies. Most studies included in the meta-analyses adjusted results by smoking, alcohol consumption, BMI, physical activity, age and sex (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 67 and 68).

Two studies [43, 67] were not included in any of the CUP analyses as both studies reported mortality as the outcome.

The CUP findings are similar to the result from the 2010 SLR (RR 1.18 (95% CI 1.10– 1.28)). The 2016 CUP meta-analysis included one more study than the 2010 SLR.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Two published pooled analyses [60, 69] (not included in the CUP dose-response metaanalysis) and two published meta-analyses [62, 73] reported on processed meat intake and colorectal cancer risk. One of the pooled analyses reported a significant positive association and one reported no significant association. One meta-analysis [73] reported significant positive associations for colorectal cancer (RR 1.10 (95% Cl 1.05–1.15)), and the other reported the result from the CUP 2010 SLR [62]. Results from the CUP and the published pooled analyses are presented in **Table 15**. Table 15: Summary of CUP 2016 and published pooled analyses – processed meat

Analysis	Comparison	RR (95% Cl)	l²/P- trend	No. Studies	No. Cases
CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016	Per 50 g/day	1.16 (1.08–1.26)	20%	10	10,738
Genetics and Epidemiology of Colorectal Cancer Consortium (GECCO) and Colon Cancer Family Registry (CCFR) [69]	Per 1 serving/ day	1.48 (1.30–1.70)	-	7	3,488
UK Dietary Cohort Consortium [60]	Per 50g/day	0.88 (0.68–1.15)	0.36	7	579

#### **Mechanisms**

Overall it is likely that a combination of mechanisms contribute to higher risk of colorectal cancer among individuals consuming high quantities of processed meat. Similar to red meat, processed meat is rich in fat, protein and haem iron, which can promote tumorigenesis through the mechanisms described under red meat [71]. Processed meats, such as sausages, are often cooked at high temperatures, which can lead to increased exposure to HCAs and PAHs. Processed meat is invariably higher in fat content than red meat which may stimulate tumorigenesis through synthesis of secondary bile acids; however, human data supporting this hypothesis are weak. Processed meat is also a source of exogenously derived N-nitroso compounds which may have carcinogenic potential [74].

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

There is generally consistent evidence showing an increased risk of colorectal cancer with increased consumption of processed meat. The dose-response meta-analysis showed a significant increased risk of colorectal cancer per 50 grams per day. Two published pooled analyses reported positive associations, one of which was significant. There is robust evidence for mechanisms operating in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

Consumption of processed meat is a convincing cause of colorectal cancer

### 7.6 Foods containing haem iron

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 5.6.2)

The CUP identified six new or updated studies (five publications) [24, 59, 75-77], giving a total of eight studies (seven publications) reviewing the evidence on haem iron and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 289 and 290). Of six studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, five reported non-significant positive associations (a combined estimate was reported for two studies) and one reported inconsistent results by sex when comparing the highest versus lowest levels (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 492).

Six of the eight studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 6,070 cases), which showed no significant association (RR 1.04 (95% CI 0.98–1.10)), (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 493). No heterogeneity was observed ( $I^2 = 0\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.81). There was evidence of a non-linear association (p = 0.001) with a significant increase in risk for higher levels of haem iron (see **Figure 9** and **Table 16**; CUP Colorectal SLR Figure 497 and Table 291). Significant increased risks were observed beyond 0.6 milligrams of haem iron per day; 3 ounces of cooked sirloin steak contains 2.9 milligrams of haem iron.





 Table 16: Non-linear dose-response estimates of foods containing haem iron

 and colorectal cancer

Haem iron (mg/day)	RR (95% CI)
0	1.00
0.6	1.09 (1.05–1.13)
1.01	1.15 (1.09–1.21)
1.4	1.18 (1.11–1.25)
2.19	1.21 (1.12–1.30)

When stratified by sex, no significant associations for colorectal cancer risk were observed in either men or women. No significant associations were observed for colorectal cancer when stratified by geographical location. When stratified by cancer site, no significant associations were observed for colon or rectal cancer (see **Table 17** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 496, 497, 501 and 507).

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 1 mg/day	1.02 (0.92–1.13)	0%	3	-
cancer	w	Per 1 mg/day	1.04 (0.96–1.12)	0%	4	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 1 mg/day	1.07 (0.99–1.17)	37%	8	6,780
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 1 mg/day	1.09 (0.98–1.21)	0%	6	2,293

 Table 17: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses – haem iron

One study [24] was not included in any of the CUP analyses due to reporting insufficient data.

The studies adjusted for most known confounding factors (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 289 and 290).

The CUP findings are similar to those from the 2010 SLR, which also showed no significant association per 1 mg/day (RR 1.04 (95% Cl 0.97–1.12)). The CUP meta-analysis included double the number of studies and over 1,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.



#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from one published meta-analysis [78] on haem iron and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. This meta-analysis of eight cohort studies (same cohort studies that were included in the CUP analyses) reported a significant positive association when comparing the highest with the lowest levels of intake (RR 1.14 (95% CI 1.04–1.24)).

#### **Mechanisms**

Higher consumption of meat and meat products may increase exposure to greater quantities of bio-available haem iron to those not at risk of iron deficiency. Iron is involved in processes of oxygen transport, oxidative phosphorylation, DNA synthesis and cell growth. However, increased intake of iron is thought to augment reactive oxygen species synthesis by acting as a catalyst in free radical generating pathways in the colon. In turn, reactive oxygen species can induce lipid peroxidation and cellular and DNA damage [79].

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence for consumption of foods containing haem was limited, and no significant associations were observed between haem iron and colorectal, colon or rectal cancer. For colorectal cancer, there was evidence of a non-linear association with a significant increase in risk for higher levels of haem iron. One published meta-analysis reported a significant positive association when comparing the highest with the lowest levels of intake. There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

The evidence suggesting that consumption of foods containing haem iron increases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

## 7.7 Fish

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.5.2)

The CUP identified four new or updated studies (six publications) [34, 36, 59, 65, 80, 81], giving a total of 18 studies (41 publications) reviewing the evidence on fish and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 100 and 101). Of 15 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, seven reported inverse associations, three of which were significant, when comparing the highest versus the lowest levels of intake. Seven studies reported non-significant positive associations and one reported inconsistent results by sex (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 161).

Eleven of the 18 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 10,356 cases), which showed an 11 per cent decreased risk per 100 grams per day (RR 0.89 (95% CI 0.80–0.99); see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 162). No heterogeneity was observed ( $I^2 = 0\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.521). Sensitivity analysis was conducted and summary RRs ranged from 0.86 (95% CI = 0.76–0.97) when the Ohsaki Cohort Study [82] was omitted to 0.94 (95% CI = 0.82–1.07) when EPIC [34], which holds 40 per cent of the weight in the analysis, was omitted.

Inverse associations were also observed for colorectal cancer stratified by sex and were significant in men. No significant associations were observed in analyses stratified by geographical location. No significant association was observed when analyses were adjusted for meat intake. When stratified by cancer site, inverse but not significant associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer (see **Table 18** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 165, 166, 167 170 and 177).

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 100 g/ day	0.83 (0.71–0.98)	11%	6	-
cancer	W	Per 100 g/ day	0.96 (0.82–1.12)	0%	7	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	0.91 (0.80–1.03)	0%	11	10,512
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 100 g/ day	0.84 (0.69–1.02)	15%	10	3,944

Table 18: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses – fish

Exposure definition varied from general fish intake, fish meals intake, and fish and shellfish intake to seafood consumption. Most studies did not differentiate the amount of fish intake by n-3 fatty acids content. Most studies adjusted the results for multiple confounders (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 100 and 101).



Three studies adjusted for fruit intake [34, 82, 83] and three studies for vegetable intake [34, 83, 84].

Two studies [43, 45] were not included in any of the CUP analyses due to reporting mortality as the outcome.

The 2010 SLR did not find a significant association (RR 0.88 (95% Cl 0.74–1.06)). The CUP update included two more studies and more than double the number of cases.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from one published pooled analysis [60] and one published meta-analysis [85] on fish and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. The pooled analysis reported inverse but not significant associations in continuous analyses for both white and oily fish. This pooled analysis was not included in the CUP dose-response meta-analysis. The meta-analysis reported a non-significant inverse association in dose-response analysis (RR 0.99 (95% CI 0.97–1.01)). Results from the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 and the published pooled analysis are presented in **Table 19**.

Analysis	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	²	No. Studies	No. Cases
CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016	Per 100 g/day	0.89 (0.80–0.99)	0%	11	10,356
UK Dietary Cohort Consortium [60]	White fish per 50 g/day	0.92 (0.70–1.21)	-		
	Oily fish per 50 g/day	0.89 (0.70–1.13)	-	7	579

Table 19: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analysis and published pooled analysis – fish

#### **Mechanisms**

Experimental studies suggest that long-chain n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) found in fish, such as eicosapentaenoic acid and docosahexaenoic acid, suppress the development of colorectal cancer [86, 87]. Long-chain n-3 PUFAs have been shown to influence inflammatory pathways by the suppression of n-6 PUFA derived eicosanoid synthesis. There are limited mechanistic data for a link between fish consumption and colorectal cancer risk in humans.

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence for consumption of fish was limited but generally consistent. The doseresponse meta-analysis showed a significant decreased risk of colorectal cancer risk. However, when the EPIC study which contributed 40 per cent of the weight was removed in a sensitivity analysis, the result was no longer significant. One published pooled analysis reported no significant association for white or oily fish consumption and colorectal cancer risk. There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

The evidence suggesting that consumption of fish decreases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

#### 7.8 Dairy products

This category includes evidence on the following exposures: dairy products, milk, cheese and dietary calcium.

### 7.8.1 Dairy products

#### (Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.7)

The CUP identified one new study (two publications) [34, 88], giving a total of 14 studies (16 publications) reviewing the evidence for dairy products and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 106 and 107). Of 12 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, ten reported inverse associations, five of which were significant when comparing the highest versus the lowest levels of intake. One study reported a non-significant positive association and one reported no effect (RR 1.00), (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 184).

Ten of the 14 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 14,859 cases), which showed a 13 per cent decreased risk per 400 grams per day (RR 0.87 (95% CI 0.83–0.90); see **Figure 10** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 185). Low heterogeneity was observed ( $I^2 = 18\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.274).

# Figure 10: Dose-response meta-analysis of dairy products and colorectal cancer per 400 grams per day

Author	Year	Sex			Per 400 g/day RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Murphy	2013	M/W			0.88 (0.83, 0.93)	25.96
Park	2009	Μ			0.84 (0.78, 0.91)	19.31
Park	2007	Μ			0.81 (0.71, 0.92)	7.85
Larsson	2006	Μ	- <b>-</b>		0.80 (0.72, 0.89)	11.60
McCarl	2006	W	-		0.85 (0.77, 0.95)	11.45
Lin	2005	W		_	0.88 (0.65, 1.18)	1.71
McCullough	2003	M/W		-	0.93 (0.73, 1.17)	2.65
Terry	2002	W			0.98 (0.88, 1.10)	9.95
Jarvinen	2001	M/W			1.01 (0.79, 1.28)	2.50
Pietinen	1999	Μ			0.84 (0.73, 0.97)	7.02
Overall (I-squared = 18.4%, p = 0.274)		$\diamond$		0.87 (0.83, 0.90)	100.00	
NOTE: Weights are from random effects analysis						
		.5	.75 1	1.5	5	





Non-linear dose-response meta-analysis revealed a significant non-linear association (p = 0.003), with the association slightly stronger at lower levels of intake (see **Figure 11** and **Table 20**; CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 189 and Table 108).





Table 20: Non-linear dose-response estimates of dairy products and colorectal cancer

Dairy products (g/day)	RR (95% CI)
23.3	1.00
100	0.95 (0.94–0.96)
200	0.90 (0.88–0.92)
300	0.86 (0.84–0.88)
400	0.82 (0.80–0.85)
500	0.79 (0.77–0.82)

Significant inverse associations were observed for colorectal cancer stratified by sex. Significant inverse associations were observed in North American and European populations. When stratified by cancer site, inverse associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer, significant for colon only (see **Table 21** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 187, 188, 193 and 198).

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 400 g/ day	0.84 (0.80–0.89)	0%	5	-
cancer	W	Per 400 g/ day	0.86 (0.78–0.96)	56%	6	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 400 g/ day	0.87 (0.81–0.94)	24%	6	3,991
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 400 g/ day	0.93 (0.82–1.06)	49%	5	2,152

 Table 21: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses –

 dairy products

All studies adjusted for age, and most of the studies also adjusted for most of the established colorectal cancer risk factors, including physical activity, BMI, alcohol consumption, smoking, red meat and hormone therapy in women (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 106 and 107).

Four studies were not included in any of the analyses; two [39, 40] did not report sufficient data, one [45] reported mortality as an outcome and one [89] reported household intake only.

The CUP findings are similar to those from the 2010 SLR, which showed a 15 per cent decreased risk per 400 grams per day (RR 0.85 (95% CI 0.81–0.90)). The CUP metaanalysis included one more study and 5,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from two published meta-analyses [90, 91] on dairy product consumption and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. One analysis [90] reported a significant inverse association when comparing the highest and lowest categories of intake (RR 0.84 (95% CI 0.75–0.95)). The other meta-analysis was the results from the CUP 2010 SLR [91].

## 7.8.2 Milk

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.7.1)

The CUP identified two new studies (three publications) [49, 88, 92], giving a total of 13 studies (15 publications) reviewing the evidence for milk and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 114 and 115). Of 11 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, seven reported inverse associations, two of which were significant, and two of which reported inverse associations significant only in men. Two reported a non-significant positive association (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 200).

Nine of the 13 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 10,738 cases), which showed a six per cent decreased risk per 200 grams per day (RR 0.94 (95% CI 0.92–0.96); see **Figure 12** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 201). No heterogeneity was observed ( $I^2 = 0\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.966).

## Figure 12: Dose-response meta-analysis of milk and colorectal cancer per 200 grams per day

Author	Year	Sex	Per 200 g/day RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Murphy	2013	M/W	0.94 (0.91, 0.97)	60.15
Simons	2010	M/W	0.95 (0.89, 1.01)	15.88
Lee	2009	W	0.81 (0.59, 1.10)	0.64
Park	2007	M 🖷	0.92 (0.85, 1.00)	9.66
Larsson	2006	M -	0.91 (0.79, 1.04)	3.36
Lin	2005	W	1.04 (0.81, 1.33)	0.97
Sanjoaquin	2004	M/W	1.00 (0.80, 1.25)	1.22
McCullough	2003	M/W 📥	0.94 (0.83, 1.05)	4.70
Jarvinen	2001	M/W	0.93 (0.82, 1.06)	3.44
Overall (I-squared = 0.0%, p = 0	.966)	<b>\$</b>	0.94 (0.92, 0.96)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are from random ef	fects analys	is i		
		.5 .75 1 1.	5 2	

When stratified by sex, inverse associations for colorectal cancer were observed for men and women, significant in men. Analyses by geographical location showed inverse associations, significant in Europe and North America. When stratified by cancer site, significant inverse associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer (see **Table 22** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 202, 203, 208 and 213 respectively).

Table 22: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analysis – milk

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 200 g/ day	0.92 (0.87–0.98)	0%	3	-
cancer	W	Per 200 g/ day	0.96 (0.89–1.03)	0%	4	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 200 g/ day	0.93 (0.91–0.96)	30%	9	8,149
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 200 g/ day	0.94 (0.91–0.97)	0%	7	3,599

All studies adjusted for age, and most of the studies adjusted for most of the established colorectal cancer risk factors, including physical activity, BMI, alcohol consumption, smoking, red meat and hormone therapy in women (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 114 and 115).

Three studies [43, 89, 93] were not included in any of the CUP analyses. Two reported mortality as the outcome and one reported total household dietary intake only.

The CUP findings are similar to those from the 2010 SLR, which also showed a significant inverse association although the risk estimate was smaller (RR 0.90 (95% CI 0.85–0.94)). The CUP meta-analysis included over double the number of cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from one published pooled analysis [94] and three meta-analyses [90, 91, 95] on milk consumption and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. Two meta-analyses [90, 95] reported significant inverse associations when comparing the highest with the lowest consumers of milk (RR 0.90 (95% CI 0.83–0.97) and RR 0.85 (95% CI 0.77–0.93) respectively). The other meta-analysis reported the results from the CUP 2010 SLR [91]. The pooled analysis also reported a significant inverse association when comparing the highest with the lowest consumers of milk. Results from the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 and the published pooled analysis are presented in **Table 23**.



Table 23: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analysis and published pooled analysis – milk

Study	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016	Per 200 g/day	0.94 (0.92–0.96)	0%	9	10,738
The Pooling Project [94]	Per 200 g/day	0.95 (0.92–0.97)		10	4,992
CUP additional analysis: meta-analysis of The Pooling Project studies [94] combined with non-overlapping studies from the CUP	Per 200 g/day	0.94 (0.93–96)	0%	18	13,373

## 7.8.3 Cheese

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 2.7.2)

The CUP identified one updated study (one publication) [88], giving a total of nine studies (10 publications) reviewing the evidence for cheese and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 tables 121 and 122). Of seven studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, five reported inverse associations, two of which were significant and two of which reported non-significant positive associations when comparing the highest versus the lowest levels of intake (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 218).

Seven of the nine studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 6,462 cases), which showed no association (RR 0.94 (95% Cl 0.87–1.02); see **Figure 13** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 219). Low heterogeneity was observed ( $l^2 = 10\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.356).

Author	Year	Sex			Per 50 g/day RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Murphy	2013	M/W			0.95 (0.90, 1.00)	69.32
Larsson	2006	Μ			0.87 (0.72, 1.06)	14.58
Larsson	2005	W	∎¦		0.78 (0.58, 1.04)	7.16
Lin	2005	W		$\rightarrow$	1.16 (0.63, 2.13)	1.73
Sanjoaquin	2004	M/W	¦-∎		1.13 (0.76, 1.69)	3.90
Jarvinen	2001	M/W		$\longrightarrow$	2.31 (0.65, 8.20)	0.40
Kampman	1994	M/W			1.21 (0.76, 1.93)	2.90
Overall (I-squared = 9.5	%, p = 0.356	5)	$\diamond$		0.94 (0.87, 1.02)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are from ra	ndom effects	analysis				
		۱ 5.	.75 1 1	.5 2		

# Figure 13: Dose-response meta-analysis of cheese and colorectal cancer per 50 grams per day

The test for non-linearity was significant (p = 0.047), showing a trend towards increased risk at low levels and a decreased risk of colorectal cancer at higher levels, although the risk estimates never reached statistical significance (see **Figure 14** and **Table 24**; CUP Colorectal SLR Figures 221 and 222).







Table 24: Non-linear dose-response estimates of cheese and colorectal cancer

Cheese (g/day)	RR (95% CI)
0	1.00
10	1.02 (0.98–1.07)
20	1.04 (0.96–1.12)
30	1.04 (0.94–1.14)
40	1.02 (0.91–1.14)
50	0.99 (0.88–1.11)
60	0.96 (0.84–1.09)
70	0.92 (0.80-1.06)
80	0.89 (0.75–1.04)
90	0.86 (0.71-1.03)

When stratified by sex, inverse but not significant associations for colorectal cancer were observed for men and women. Analyses by geographical location showed no significant associations in Europe or Asia (see CUP Colorectal SLR Table 119) When stratified by cancer site, inverse associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer (see **Table 25** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 220, 225 and 231 respectively and Table 119).

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	Μ	Per 50 g/day	0.87 (0.72–1.06)	n/a	1	-
cancer	W	Per 50 g/day	0.87 (0.61–1.23)	27%	2	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 50 g/day	0.91 (0.80–1.03)	19%	6	3,958
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 50 g/day	0.95 (0.90–1.00)	0%	4	2,101

Table 25: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analysis – cheese

All studies adjusted for age, and most of the studies adjusted for most of the established colorectal cancer risk factors, including physical activity, BMI, alcohol consumption, smoking, red meat and hormone therapy in women (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 121 and 122).

Two [43, 93] studies were not included in any of the CUP analyses. Both reported mortality as the outcome.

The CUP findings are different to those from the 2005 SLR (no analysis was conducted for the 2010 SLR), which showed no significant association (RR 1.11 (95% CI 0.88– 1.39)). The CUP meta-analysis included five more studies and almost 6,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from one published pooled analysis [94] and two meta-analyses [91, 95] on cheese consumption and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. One meta-analysis [95] reported non-significant results when comparing the highest with the lowest consumers of cheese (RR 1.11 (95% CI 0.90–1.36). The other meta-analysis reported the results from the CUP 2010 SLR [91]. The pooled analysis (not included in the CUP dose-response meta-analysis) reported no significant association in highest versus lowest analysis. Results from the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 and the published pooled analysis are presented in **Table 26**.

Table 26: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analysis and published pooled analysis – cheese

Study	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. cases
CUP Colorectal SLR 2016	Per 50 g/day	0.94 (0.87–1.02)	10%	7	6,462
The Pooling Project [94]	≥ 25 vs. < 5 g/ day	1.10 (0.98–1.24)	n/a, p = 0.37	10	7,157

## 7.8.4 Dietary calcium

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 5.6.3 and appendix 4)

The CUP identified one new study (two publications) [88, 96], giving a total of 20 studies (26 publications) reviewing the evidence for dietary calcium and colorectal cancer (for details, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 appendix 4). Of 11 studies comparing the highest and lowest levels of intake, ten reported inverse associations, three of which were significant, and two reported results stratified by sex, which were significant only in men. One study reported a non-significant positive association. A pooled analysis [94] of ten studies reported a significant inverse association (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 490).

No new dose-response meta-analysis was conducted. In the 2010 SLR, 13 studies were included in a dose-response meta-analysis (n = 11,519 cases), which showed a six per cent decreased risk per 200 milligrams per day (RR 0.94 (95% CI 0.93–0.96); see **Figure 15** and CUP Colorectal SLR appendix 4). No heterogeneity was observed ( $I^2 = 0\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.522).

# Figure 15: Dose-response, meta-analysis of dietary calcium and colorectal cancer per 200 milligrams per day

Author	Year	Sex	_	Per 200 mg/day RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Jenab	2010	M/W		0.92 (0.86, 0.98)	5.03
Park	2009	M/W		0.95 (0.92, 0.97)	41.23
Ishihara	2008	M/W		0.89 (0.80, 0.99)	2.15
McCarl	2006	W		0.93 (0.91, 0.96)	26.69
Shin	2006	W		0.96 (0.83, 1.11)	1.08
Flood	2005	W		0.92 (0.85, 1.00)	3.54
Lin	2005	W		1.00 (0.89, 1.12)	1.64
McCullough	2003	M/W		0.97 (0.91, 1.04)	5.23
Terry	2002	W —		0.87 (0.77, 0.98)	1.75
Jarvinen	2001	M/W	<u> </u>	1.08 (0.92, 1.27)	0.91
Pietinen	1999	Μ		0.90 (0.83, 0.97)	3.43
Martinez	1996	W		0.95 (0.89, 1.02)	5.00
Kampman	1994	M/W		0.99 (0.89, 1.09)	2.33
Overall (I-square	ed = 0.0%, p	o = 0.522)	$\diamond$	0.94 (0.93, 0.96)	100.0
NOTE: Weights are	from rando	m effects analysis			
		.67	1	1.5	

In the 2010 SLR, when stratified by cancer site, inverse associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer, significant for colon only. Significant inverse associations were also observed for colorectal cancer stratified by sex (see **Table 27** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 appendix 4).

Table 27: Summary	of CUP	2010	cancer	site	dose-response	meta-analyses –	dietary
calcium							

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 200 mg/ day	0.93 (0.88–0.99)	52%	3	-
cancer	w	Per 200 mg/ day	0.93 (0.91–0.95)	0%	9	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 200 mg/ day	0.93 (0.89–0.97)	10%	10	2,738
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 200 mg/ day	0.94 (0.86–1.02)	35%	8	1,173





Three studies were not included in any of the analyses [97-99] due to not reporting sufficient data.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from one published pooled analysis [94] on dietary calcium and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. The pooled analysis (not included in the 2010 CUP dose-response meta-analysis) reported a significant inverse association when comparing the highest and lowest levels of intake. Results from the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 and the published pooled analysis are presented in **Table 28**.

# Table 28: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analysis and published pooled analysis – dietary calcium

Study	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. cases
CUP Colorectal SLR 2010	Per 200 mg/day	0.94 (0.93–0.96)	0%	10	11,519
The Pooling Project [94]	Highest vs. Lowest	0.86 (0.78–0.95)	n/a, p = 0.02	10	4,992

#### **Mechanisms**

Observed inverse associations between intake of dairy products and colorectal cancer development have been largely attributed to their content of calcium (see mechanisms in section 7.9). In addition to calcium, lactic acid–producing bacteria may also protect against colorectal cancer [100], while the casein and lactose in milk may increase calcium bioavailability [101]. Other constituents or bio-active compounds in dairy products, such as lactoferrin, vitamin D (from fortified dairy products) or the short-chain fatty acid butyrate may also impart some colorectal cancer protective functions [100], but these require much better elucidation.

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence was consistent for dairy products, milk, cheese and dietary calcium in showing a decreased risk of colorectal cancer with higher consumption. The dose-response meta-analyses for dairy products, milk and dietary calcium were statistically significant with no or little heterogeneity. Evidence for cheese was less strong than for the other exposures. One published pooled analysis reported significant inverse associations when comparing the highest with the lowest levels of intake of milk and dietary calcium. There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

Consumption of dairy products probably protects against colorectal cancer.

## 7.9 Calcium supplements

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 5.5.10 and appendix 5)

#### **Randomised controlled trial**

The Women's Health Initiative [102] was a double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical trial of 1,000 mg elemental calcium carbonate plus 400 IU of vitamin D3 daily, with an average intervention period of seven years, in 36,282 postmenopausal women in the United States. The main outcome was hip fracture, and secondarily, total fracture and colorectal cancer. No significant associations with colorectal cancer risk were observed for calcium and vitamin D supplementation compared with placebo use in all trial participants (RR 1.06 (95% CI 0.85–1.32)) and after excluding women using personal calcium or vitamin D supplements at baseline (RR 0.81 (95% CI 0.58–1.13)).

#### **Prospective cohort studies**

Only one update study [102] was identified after the 2010 SLR. This study in postmenopausal women reported the age-adjusted incidence as 0.11 per cent in nonusers of supplements (174 incident cases) and 0.08 per cent (88 incident cases) in vitamin D and calcium supplement users after 7.2 years of follow-up, on average. No significant association was reported for colorectal cancer for calcium and vitamin D supplementation compared with no supplement use (RR 0.83 (95% CI 0.61–1.12)). No dose-response meta-analysis was conducted for the 2016 SLR. In the 2010 SLR, seven studies (seven publications) were identified that reviewed the evidence on calcium supplements and colorectal cancer. Five studies reported inverse associations, two of which were significant positive association and one reported inconsistent results by sex (see **Figure 16**; CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016 appendix 5).



# Figure 16: Highest versus lowest analysis of calcium supplement intake and colorectal cancer

Author	Year	Sex	High vs low supplemental calcium RR (95% CI)	Contrast
Park	2009	M	0.74 (0.58, 0.94)	>1000 vs 0 mg/d
Park	2009	W	0.86 (0.72, 1.02)	>1000 vs 0 mg/d
Park	2007	M	0.74 (0.60, 0.91)	>200 vs 0 mg/d
Park	2007	W	0.82 (0.69, 0.98)	>200 vs 0 mg/d
Flood	2005	W	0.76 (0.57, 1.01)	>801 (median 1130) vs 0 mg/d
Lin	2005	W <u>–</u>	<u> </u>	≥500 vs 0 mg/d
Feskanich	2004	W	0.87 (0.69, 1.10)	users vs non users
McCullough	2003	M/W ·	0.69 (0.49, 0.97)	>500 (median 730) vs 0 mg/d
Kampman	1994	M <del>/W</del>	<del>0.9</del> 5 (0.50, 1.79)	users vs non users
		.493 1	1 2.03	

#### Published pooled and meta-analyses

One published meta-analysis of cohort studies [90] was identified in the 2010 SLR. It reported a significant inverse association for colon and colorectal cancer when comparing the highest with the lowest levels of intake (RR 0.76 (95% CI 0.65–0.89)).

#### **Mechanisms**

A long-standing mechanism proposed for calcium action against colorectal cancer is its ability to bind unconjugated bile acids and free fatty acids, diminishing their toxic effects on the colorectum [103]. More recent cell culture studies suggest that it may also reduce cell proliferation and promote cell differentiation, likely by influencing different cell-signalling pathways [104]. Calcium may also prevent colonic K-ras mutations and inhibit haem-induced promotion of colon carcinogenesis [105, 106].

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence was generally consistent and showed inverse associations across a range of intakes (200–1000mg). The RCT reported a non-significant inverse association for calcium and vitamin D supplementation compared to placebo use after excluding women using personal calcium or vitamin D supplements at baseline. Although no doseresponse meta-analysis could be conducted, six of the eight cohort studies reported inverse associations. There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

Taking calcium supplements probably protects against colorectal cancer.

## 7.10 Vitamin D

This section includes the evidence for foods containing vitamin D, supplemental vitamin D and plasma/serum vitamin D.

#### 7.10.1 Foods containing vitamin D

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 5.5.10 and appendix 6)

The CUP identified one new study (one publication) [107], giving a total of 15 studies reviewing the evidence on foods containing vitamin D and colorectal cancer.

No new dose-response meta-analysis was conducted. The 2010 SLR reported a significant five per cent decreased risk per 100 IU per day (RR 0.95 (95% Cl 0.93–0.98),  $l^2 = 11\%$ , n = 5,171, 10 studies; see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 appendix 6).

#### 7.10.2 Vitamin D supplements

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 5.5.10 and appendix 6)

#### **Colon cancer**

The CUP identified one new study (one publication) [102], giving a total of three prospective cohort studies reviewing the evidence on supplemental vitamin D and colon cancer (see information above). No new dose-response meta-analysis was conducted. The 2010 SLR reported a significant seven per cent decreased risk per 100 IU/day (RR 0.93 (95% CI 0.88–0.98), n = 415, two studies; see CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016 appendix 6). No dose-response analysis was possible for colorectal or rectal cancer.

#### 7.10.3 Plasma or serum vitamin D

#### (Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 5.5.10)

The CUP identified seven new studies (11 new publications) [108-118], giving a total of 12 studies (15 publications) reviewing the evidence for plasma or serum vitamin D and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 227 and 228). Of 11 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, eight reported inverse associations, four of which were significant, two reported positive associations, one of which was significant and one study reported inconsistent results for men and women when comparing the highest versus the lowest levels of serum plasma vitamin D (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 412).

Eleven of the 12 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 4,801 cases), which showed no significant association per 30 nanomoles per litre (RR 0.92 (95% Cl 0.85–1.00); see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 414). Moderate heterogeneity ( $l^2 = 54\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.021) was observed, explained by the direction of effect.

Although there was no evidence of small study bias with Egger's test (p = 0.90; see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 415), visual inspection of the funnel plot shows that two studies were outliers [109, 118], with one reporting a much larger significant inverse association that the other studies and one reporting a significant positive association.



When stratified by sex, no significant associations were observed for men and women and the direction of effect varied (see **Table 29** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 416). Analysis by geographical location for colorectal cancer showed inverse, but not significant, associations in Europe, North America and Asia (see CUP Colorectal SLR Figure 417). When stratified by cancer site, inverse associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer (see **Table 29** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 422 and 427).

# Table 29: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses –plasma or serum vitamin D

Analysis	Sex	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 30 nmol/l	1.05 (0.88–1.26)	60%	3	-
cancer	W	Per 30 nmol/l	0.83 (0.53–1.30)	84%	2	-
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 30 nmol/l	0.90 (0.81-1.01)	63%	9	2,037
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 30 nmol/l	0.83 (0.69–1.00)	43%	7	1,579

All studies were multiple adjusted for different confounders (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 227 and 228).

One study [117] was not included in any analyses as it reported mortality as the outcome.

The CUP findings showed an inverse association, which was also observed in the 2010 CUP SLR, but the results from the previous SLR were significant (RR 0.96 (95% CI 0.94– 0.97)). The CUP meta-analysis included five more studies and over 2,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Two published meta-analyses on plasma or serum vitamin D levels and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. One [119] reporting on case-control and cohort studies showed a significant inverse association per 10 nanograms per millilitre (RR 0.85 (95% CI 0.79–0.91)) and one [113], when comparing the highest with the lowest levels of serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D, also reported a significant inverse association (RR 0.66 (95% CI 0.54–0.81)).

#### **Mechanisms**

Underlying mechanisms for an effect of vitamin D on colorectal cancer have been studied mostly in in vitro and experimental models, and there are limited data in humans. These studies suggest a role for circulating vitamin D, through its active form,  $1\alpha$ ,25-dihydroxyvitamin D3[1,25(OH)2D3], in control of cell growth, by reducing proliferation and by inducing differentiation and apoptosis [120]. Other purported mechanisms of vitamin D action pertain to improved innate and adaptive immune function, inhibition of angiogenesis, reduced inflammation and regulation of microRNA expression with higher vitamin D status [120-122].

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence for vitamin D was limited but generally consistent. For foods containing vitamin D, the 2010 dose-response meta-analysis showed a significant decreased risk of colorectal cancer risk. For supplemental vitamin D, the dose-response meta-analysis showed a significant decreased risk of colon cancer. For plasma/serum vitamin D, the dose-response meta-analysis showed no significant association with colorectal cancer. Two published meta-analyses reported significant inverse associations. The Panel noted plasma/serum vitamin D status can be influenced by sun exposure, obesity, seasonality, smoking and measurement error. There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

The evidence suggesting that vitamin D that decreases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

## 7.11 Multivitamin supplements

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Section 5.5.13)

#### **Randomised Controlled Trials**

The CUP identified one RCT, the Physicians' Health Study II [123], a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, 2 x 2 x 2 x 2 factorial trial of daily multivitamin supplementation, vitamin E (400-IU synthetic tocopherol), vitamin C (500 mg synthetic ascorbic acid) and beta-carotene (50 mg Lurotin) that included 14,641 male physicians in the United States of 50 years of age or older. The trial investigated benefits and risks of supplementation for total cancer (excluding non-melanoma skin cancer), with prostate, colorectal, and other site-specific cancers among secondary endpoints, cardiovascular disease, eye disease, and cognitive function, colorectal cancer was a secondary outcome. Treatment started in 2001, and the multivitamin component continued until 2011. The trial reported no significant associations for colorectal cancer incidence; see **Table 30**.



Table 30: Summary of RCT – multivitamin supplement

Study Name		Supplementation Outcome (95% CI)		Р	No. Cases	
& Intervention	Supplementation			Value	Inter- vention	Control
Physicians Health Study [123]	Vitamin E (400 IU synthetic tocopherol), vitamin C (500 mg synthetic ascorbic acid) and beta-carotene (50 mg Lurotin)	Incidence	0.89 (0.68- 1.17)	0.39	99	111

The CUP identified five new or updated cohort studies (four publications) [124–127] giving a total of 11 studies (12 publications) assessing multivitamin supplements and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see Tables 241 and 242). Of 11 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, six reported inverse associations, three of which were significant (one paper reported combined results for two studies). Three studies reported non-significant positive associations and one reported no effect (RR 1.00) when comparing users of multivitamin supplements with non-users (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 432).

No dose-response meta-analysis could be conducted. All 11 studies were included in an analysis comparing users of multivitamin supplements with non-users (n = 8,072 cases), which showed a significant decreased risk (RR 0.88 (95% CI 0.79–0.98)) (CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 432). There was evidence of moderate heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 47\%$ ).

All studies adjusted for age (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 241 and 242).

One study [67] was not included in any of the CUP analyses due to reporting insufficient data.

No previous analyses were conducted on multivitamin supplements and colorectal cancer risk.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from one published meta-analysis [128] reporting on multivitamin supplement use and colorectal and colon cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. The meta-analysis reported a significant inverse association with colorectal cancer incidence when comparing multivitamin supplement users with non-users (RR 0.92 (95% CI 0.87–0.97)).

#### **Mechanisms**

Multivitamin supplements consist of a combination of several or in some instances many vitamins, making it challenging to determine what specifically is the active ingredient. Numerous vitamins contained in multivitamin supplements have been shown to capture free radicals and reactive oxygen species and to prevent lipid peroxidation [128].

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence for use of multivitamin supplements was limited but generally consistent. One RCT in men reported a non-significant inverse association for multivitamin supplementation compared with placebo. The analysis of highest versus lowest users of supplements showed a significant decreased risk of colorectal cancer. One published meta-analysis on colorectal and colon cancer reported significant inverse associations. There is evidence of plausible mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

The evidence suggesting that taking multivitamin supplements decreases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

### 7.12 Alcoholic drinks

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Sections 5.4 and 3.7.1)

#### Alcohol as ethanol

The CUP identified 11 new or updated studies (21 publications) [24, 29, 34, 36, 55, 92, 129-142], giving a total of 19 studies (26 publications) reviewing the evidence for alcohol (as ethanol) and colorectal cancer risk (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 218 and 219). Of 12 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, ten reported positive associations, six of which were significant, and two reported inconsistent results for men and women when comparing the highest versus the lowest levels of intake. A pooled analysis [143] of five Japanese studies reported a significant positive association (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 387).

Sixteen of the 19 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 15,896 cases), which showed a seven per cent increased risk per 10 grams of ethanol per day (RR 1.07 (95% CI 1.05–1.08); see **Figure 17** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 388). Low heterogeneity was observed,  $l^2 = 28\%$  (pheterogeneity = 0.172).



# Figure 17: Dose-response meta-analysis of alcohol (as ethanol) and colorectal cancer per 10 grams per day

Author	Year	Sex	Per 10 g/day RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Shin	2014	M	1.07 (1.05, 1.08)	25.39
Bamia	2013	M/W	1.04 (1.01, 1.08)	13.49
Everatt	2013	M	1.10 (0.98, 1.24)	1.63
Nan	2013	M	1.10 (1.04, 1.15)	7.90
Nan	2013	W	1.03 (0.97, 1.09)	6.14
Razzak	2011	W -	1.01 (0.95, 1.07)	5.77
Bongaerts	2008	M/W	-1.10 (0.84, 1.44)	0.31
Mizoue	2008	M/W	1.07 (1.06, 1.09)	28.15
Toriola	2008	M	→1.21 (0.95, 1.55)	0.38
Akhter	2007	M	1.11 (1.06, 1.17)	7.05
Glynn	1996	M	1.10 (1.00, 1.22)	2.17
Wu	1987	M/W	1.16 (1.04, 1.31)	1.62
Overall (I-squared = 27.7%, p =	0.172)	•	1.07 (1.05, 1.08)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are from random ef	fects analys	is		
		.8 1	1.5	

There was evidence of a non-linear dose-response relationship (p = 0.01). No significant risk increase was observed at low intake levels (up to 20 grams per day). Significant increased risks were observed for 30 grams per day and above, where the relationship was positive and appeared linear (see **Figure 18** and **Table 31** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 392 and Table 220).





 Table 31: Non-linear dose-response estimates of alcohol (as ethanol) intake

 and colorectal cancer

Alcohol (g/day)	RR (95% CI)
0	1.00
10	1.02 (0.98–1.07)
20	1.07 (1.00-1.16)
30	1.15 (1.06–1.26)
40	1.25 (1.14–1.36)
50	1.41 (1.31–1.52)
60	1.60 (1.51-1.69)

When stratified by sex, positive associations for colorectal cancer were observed in both men and women, significant for men (see **Table 32** and CUP SLR Figure 390). In analyses stratified by geographical location, significant positive associations were observed for Europe, North America and Asia (see CUP SLR Figure 391). When stratified by cancer site, significant positive associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer. Significant positive associations were also observed in the analyses stratified by sex in both colon and rectal cancer (see **Table 32** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 396, 398, 402 and 404).

 Table 32: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analysis –

 alcohol as ethanol

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 10 g/day	1.08 (1.06-1.09)	0%	14	-
cancer	W	Per 10 g/day	1.04 (1.00-1.07)	44%	10	-
	M/W	Per 10 g/day	1.07 (1.05–1.09)	34%	14	12,051
Colon cancer	М	Per 10 g/day	1.08 (1.06–1.10)	37%	12	-
	W	Per 10 g/day	1.05 (1.02–1.09)	0%	10	-
	M/W	Per 10 g/day	1.08 (1.07–1.10)	0%	11	7,763
Rectal cancer	М	Per 10 g/day	1.09 (1.06–1.12)	25%	10	-
	W	Per 10 g/day	1.09 (1.04–1.15)	0%	8	-

When stratified by type of drink significant positive associations were observed for wine, beer and spirits (see **Table 33** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 407, 409 and 411 respectively).

 Table 33: Summary of CUP 2016 type of drink dose-response meta-analyses –

 alcohol as ethanol

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Wine (colorectal or colon cancer)	M/W	Per 10 g/day	1.04 (1.01–1.08)	0%	6	-
Beer (colorectal cancer)	M/W	Per 10 g/day	1.08 (1.05–1.11)	0%	5	-
Spirits (colorectal cancer)	M/W	Per 10 g/day	1.08 (1.02–1.14)	0%	4	-

All studies were adjusted for multiple different confounders (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 218 and 219).

Four studies were excluded from the analysis; three [99, 144, 145] reported mean exposures only and one [29] reported insufficient data.

The CUP findings are similar to those from the 2010 SLR, which also showed a significant increased risk although the risk estimate was larger in the 2010 analysis (RR 1.10 (95% CI 1.06–1.13)). The 2016 CUP meta-analysis included double the number of studies and over 10,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

Results from two published pooled analyses [139, 143] on alcohol as ethanol and colorectal cancer risk were identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016. Both analyses reported positive associations. These were not included in the CUP dose-response meta-analysis. Results from the CUP and the published pooled-analyses are presented in **Table 34**.

# Table 34: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analysis and published pooled analyses – alcohol as ethanol

Study	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	<b> </b> ²	No. Studies	No. Cases
CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016	Per 10 g/day	1.07 (1.05–1.08)	28%	16	15,896
UK Dietary Cohort Consortium [139]	≥ 45 vs. 0 g/ day, men ≥45 vs. 0 g/ day, women	1.24 (0.69–2.22) 1.52 (0.56–4.10)		7	579
Japanese Pooling Project 2008 [143]	Per 15 g/day, men	1.11 (1.09–1.14)			1,724
	5 Per 15 g/day, 1.13 women (1.06–1.20)		5	1,078	

#### Alcohol as drinks

Analysis conducted per one drink per day increase showed positive associations for colorectal, colon and rectal cancer. Results from the CUP meta-analyses are presented in **Table 35**.



Table 35: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analyses – alcoholic drinks

Analysis	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal cancer	Per 1 drink/day	1.06 (1.00–1.11)	60%	8	36,942
Colon cancer	Per 1 drink/day	1.11 (0.90–1.36)	98%	8	5,207
Rectal cancer	Per 1 drink/day	1.08 (1.00–1.17)	62%	5	963

#### **Mechanisms**

The mechanisms of action for an effect of chronic alcohol consumption on colorectal cancer development appear to be diverse and are not well elucidated. Acetaldehyde, a toxic metabolite of ethanol oxidation, can be carcinogenic to colonocytes [146]. Higher ethanol consumption can also induce oxidative stress through increased production of reactive oxygen species which are genotoxic and carcinogenic [147]. Alcohol may also act as a solvent for cellular penetration of dietary or environmental (e.g., tobacco) carcinogens, affect hormone metabolism or interfere with retinoid metabolism and with DNA repair mechanisms [148].

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

There was consistent epidemiological evidence, with low heterogeneity, for a positive association between alcohol consumption and colorectal cancer. The association for alcohol as ethanol was still apparent when stratified by specific cancer site as significant increased risk was observed for colorectal, colon and rectal cancer. There was evidence of a non-linear association for colorectal cancer, with significant positive associations for intakes of 30 grams per day and above. The CUP findings were supported by one published pooled analysis, which reported significant positive associations for both men and women across all cancer sites. Another published pooled analysis reported no significant association. There is robust evidence for mechanisms operating in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

Consumption of alcoholic drinks is a convincing cause of colorectal cancer. This is based on evidence for intakes above 30 grams per day (about two drinks a day).

## 7.13 Physical activity

This section includes the evidence for total physical activity and recreational physical activity.

Note: A variety of measures were used to collect the data on physical activity, so it was not possible to conduct dose-response meta-analyses. Study results were therefore summarised for the highest compared with the lowest physical activity category.

## 7.13.1 Total physical activity

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Sections 6.1)

#### **Colon cancer**

The CUP identified three new or updated studies (three publications) [134, 149, 150], giving a total of 13 studies (15 publications) reviewing the evidence for total physical activity and colon cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 299 and 300).

The new studies presented the results in different units; therefore a dose-response meta-analysis was not conducted. Twelve of the 13 studies were included in an analysis comparing the highest and lowest total physical activity levels (n = 8,396 cases), which showed a 20 per cent significant decreased risk (RR 0.80 (95% Cl 0.72–0.88); see **Figure 19** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 512). There was evidence of moderate, but not significant heterogeneity ( $l^2 = 39\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.06).



Figure 19:	Highest	versus	lowest	analysis	of total	physical	activity
and colon	cancer						

Author	Year	Sex		High vs low total PA RR (95% Cl)	% Weight
Aleksandrova	2014	M/W		0.88 (0.81, 0.96)	18.32
Odegaard	2013	M/W	<b>_</b> ∎_ <u>+</u>	0.61 (0.42, 0.88)	5.43
Simons	2013	Μ	∎∔-	0.65 (0.43, 0.99)	4.52
Howard	2008	Μ	-	0.79 (0.66, 0.94)	12.72
Howard	2008	W		0.92 (0.71, 1.18)	8.94
Inoue	2008	W		0.82 (0.56, 1.21)	5.11
Inoue	2008	Μ	_ <b></b>	0.58 (0.43, 0.79)	7.15
Calton	2006	W	<u>+</u> <b>↓</b> ■	1.15 (0.76, 1.75)	4.52
Larsson	2006	Μ		0.79 (0.53, 1.17)	4.90
Singh	1998	M/W		1.04 (0.72, 1.51)	5.42
Thune	1996	Μ		0.97 (0.63, 1.50)	4.25
Thune	1996	W		0.63 (0.39, 1.04)	3.47
Lee	1991	Μ		0.85 (0.64, 1.12)	7.96
Severson	1989	Μ	<b></b>	0.71 (0.51, 0.99)	6.36
Gerhardsson	1988	M/W	←¦	0.28 (0.10, 0.77)	0.94
Overall (I-squared = 39.1%,	p = 0.060)		$\Diamond$	0.80 (0.72, 0.88)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are from random effects analysis					
			.3 1 1.5	3	

Analyses for other cancer sites showed a significant inverse association for colorectal cancer when comparing the highest and lowest level of physical activity. No significant association was observed for rectal cancer (see **Table 36** and CUP SLR Figures 511 and 513).

## Table 36: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site highest versus lowest meta-analysis – physical activity

Analysis	Sex	Comparison	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal cancer	M/W	Highest vs. lowest	0.81 (0.69–0.95)	48%	6	5,607
Rectal cancer	M/W	Highest vs. lowest	1.04 (0.92–1.18)	9%	9	2,326

Most studies adjusted for multiple confounders, three studies adjusted for age only [151-153], one study adjusted for age and BMI [154], and one study for age and sex [155], (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 299 and 300). Two studies were not included in any of the CUP analyses – one [156] did not measure levels of physical activity and one [29] reported only continuous estimates.

The 2010 SLR also reported a significant inverse association for colon cancer (RR 0.92 (95% CI 0.86–0.99)). The 2016 CUP analysis effect size is bigger and included more than double the number of studies and cases of colon cancer.

#### Published pooled and meta-analyses

No published pooled or meta-analyses were identified.

## 7.13.2 Recreational physical activity

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Sections 6.1.1.2)

#### **Colon cancer**

The CUP identified four new or updated studies (four publications) [150, 157-159], giving a total of 21 studies (26 publications) reviewing the evidence for recreational physical activity and colon cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 307 and 308).

The new studies presented the results in different units; therefore a dose-response meta-analysis was not conducted. Twenty of the 25 studies were included in an analysis comparing the highest and lowest recreational physical activity levels (n = 10,258 cases), which showed a 16 per cent significant decreased risk (RR 0.84 (95% CI 0.78–0.91); see **Figure 20** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 514). There was evidence of moderate heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 33\%$ , pheterogeneity = 0.046).



Figure 20: Highest vers	us lowest	t analysis	of recreat	ional physic	cal activity
and colon cancer					

Author	Year	Sex	High vs low recreational PA RR (95% CI)	% Weight			
Land	2014	W	1.11 (0.76, 1.63)	3.17			
Simons	2013	W -	0.70 (0.55, 0.88)	5.86			
Simons	2013	M	1.06 (0.84, 1.33)	6.00			
Robsahm	2010	M/W —	0.89 (0.56, 1.34)	2.59			
Lee	2009	W +	1.20 (0.80, 1.70)	3.23			
Wei	2009	W	0.51 (0.33, 0.78)	2.64			
Howard	2008	M -	0.82 (0.71, 0.95)	8.60			
Howard	2008	W -	0.87 (0.71, 1.06)	6.82			
Nilsen	2008	W	0.84 (0.53, 1.34)	2.35			
Nilsen	2008	M	0.74 (0.50, 1.08)	3.13			
Mai	2007	W -	0.81 (0.63, 1.05)	5.36			
Friedenreich	2006	M/W -	0.88 (0.74, 1.05)	7.62			
Larsson	2006	M	0.56 (0.37, 0.83)	2.91			
Schnohr	2005	W	0.90 (0.56, 1.46)	2.22			
Schnohr	2005	M -	0.72 (0.47, 1.11)	2.65			
Chao (distal cancer)	2004	M	0.82 (0.55, 1.24)	2.89			
Chao (proximal cancer)	2004	M -	0.63 (0.45, 0.88)	3.81			
Wei	2004	M -	0.71 (0.52, 0.96)	4.30			
Colbert	2001	M	0.82 (0.59, 1.13)	3.98			
Lee	1997	M	1.10 (0.70, 1.60)	2.81			
Thune	1996	M	1.33 (0.90, 1.98)	3.02			
Thune	1996	W <b>•</b>	0.84 (0.43, 1.65)	1.24			
Bostick	1994	W	0.95 (0.68, 1.39)	3.49			
Lee	1994	M I	1.08 (0.81, 1.46)	4.52			
Gerhardsson	1988	M/W	0.63 (0.37, 1.00)	2.10			
Wu (left colon)	1987	W	0.68 (0.30, 1.50)	0.89			
Wu (left colon)	1987		0.36 (0.10, 1.10)	0.42			
Wu (right colon)	1987	W	<del>1</del> .16 (0.40, 2.50)	0.70			
Wu (right colon)	1987	MK	0.50 (0.20, 1.30)	0.67			
Overall (I-squared = 32.9%, p = 0.046)							
NOTE: Weights are from random ef	fects analys	is					
		.3 1 1.5	3				

Due to lack of data, no updated analysis was performed for colorectal cancer. Analyses for rectal cancer showed no significant association when comparing the highest and lowest level of recreational physical activity (RR 0.95 (95% CI 0.85–1.07),  $I^2 = 26\%$ , n = 4,560 (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 515)).

Five studies were not included in any of the CUP analyses, three due to the outcome being mortality [159-161] and two [162, 163] because they did not report sufficient data.
Most studies adjusted for multiple confounders; three studies adjusted for age only [151-153], one study adjusted for age and BMI [154], and one study for age and sex [155], (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 307 and 308).

The 2010 SLR reported no significant association for colon cancer (RR 0.98 (95% CI 0.96–1.00)). The CUP analysis included four times as many studies and almost five times as many cases of colon cancer and reached statistical significance.

#### Published pooled and meta-analyses

Results from three published meta-analyses [164-166] reporting on recreational physical activity and colon cancer were identified. All analyses reported inverse associations. Results from the CUP and the published meta-analyses are presented in **Table 37**.

## Table 37: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analysis and published meta-analyses – recreational physical activity

Study	Cancer Site	Sex	Highest vs Lowest RR (95% CI)	l²/ P-Value	No. Studies	No. Cases
CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016	Colon cancer	M/W	0.84 (0.78–0.91)	33%	20	10,258
Boyle, 2012	Proximal colon cancer		0.73 (0.66–0.81)	31%, 0.06	12 cohort	
[166]	Distal colon cancer	M/W	0.74 (0.68–0.80)	0%, 0.47	case- control studies	
Yang, 2010	Colon	М	0.74 (0.61–0.90)	0.14	00	
[165]	cancer	W	0.99 (0.95–1.02)	0.41	28	
Harris, 2009 [164]	Colon	М	0.80 (0.67–0.96)	54.1%, 0.01	45	7 0 7 0
	cancer	W	0.86 (0.76–0.98)	0%, 0.88	15	(,8/3

#### Mechanisms

Physical activity reduces body fatness and therefore has a beneficial effect on colorectal cancer risk, possibly through a reduction in insulin resistance and inflammation – both of which have been linked to colorectal cancer development [167-173]. However, it is unclear whether physical activity that is not accompanied by weight loss has a significant impact on these pathways. Other mechanisms by which physical activity may lower

colorectal cancer risk include stimulating digestion and reducing transit time through the intestine [174], though robust data to support this mechanism in humans is limited. Overall, mechanistic data to support a link between physical activity and colorectal cancer are moderate in strength.

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence is strong and consistently shows significant inverse associations when comparing the highest and lowest levels of total and recreational physical activity and colon cancer incidence. A significant inverse association was observed for total physical activity and colorectal cancer; no significant associations were observed for rectal cancer and either total or recreational physical activity when comparing the highest and the lowest levels of activity. For recreational physical activity and colon cancer risk, three published meta-analyses reported inverse associations. There is robust evidence for mechanisms operating in humans. However, dose-response relationships could not be determined. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

#### Physical activity convincingly protects against colon cancer.

#### 7.14 Body fatness

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Sections 8.1.1, 8.2.1, 8.2.3)

The CUP Panel interpreted body mass index (BMI), waist circumference and waist-to-hip ratio as measures of body fatness. The Panel is aware that these anthropometric measures are imperfect and do not distinguish between lean and fat mass.

#### **Body mass index**

The CUP identified 24 new studies (28 publications) [55, 64, 175-200], giving a total of 57 studies (75 publications) reviewing the evidence for BMI and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 322 and 323). Of 36 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, 23 reported positive associations, ten of which were significant when comparing the highest and the lowest BMI categories. Six reported non-significant inverse associations and five reported inconsistent results by sex. One pooled analysis [201] of eight cohort studies reported a significant positive association for men and a non-significant positive association for women (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 519).

Thirty-eight of the 57 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 71,089 cases), which showed significant five per cent increased risk per 5 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (RR 1.05 (95% Cl 1.03–1.07); see **Figure 21** (CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 520)). High heterogeneity ( $l^2 = 74\%$ , p < 0.001) was observed. There was no indication of small study bias with Egger's test (p = 0.16) (see Figure 521); however, the funnel plot was asymmetric. Visual inspection of the funnel and forest plot shows that the asymmetry is driven by the smaller studies [195, 202, 203] – a study in northern China [176] and the Japanese pooled analysis of eight cohorts [201] that reported stronger associations than the average.

## Figure 21: Dose-response meta-analysis of BMI and colorectal cancer per 5 $kg/m^2$

Author	Year	Sex	Per 5 kg/m² RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Guo	2014	M/W	1.16 (0.94, 1.43)	0.60
Wie	2014	M/W ←	→.00 (0.56, 1.84)	0.08
Kabat	2013	w 📥	1.01 (0.95, 1.08)	3.42
Kitahara	2013	M/W	1.03 (1.00, 1.05)	5.85
Li	2012	M/W	1.01 (0.99. 1.04)	5.83
Renehan	2012	M/W	1.10 (1.06, 1.14)	4.92
Hughes	2011	M/W	1.06 (0.96, 1.16)	2.26
Matsuo	2011	M/W	1.24 (1.18, 1.29)	4.70
Odegaard	2011	M/W	1.00 (0.96, 1.05)	4.26
Park	2011	M/W	1.03 (0.98. 1.08)	4.11
Oxentenko	2010	W	1.03 (1.01, 1.05)	5.88
Yamamoto	2010	M/W	→.30 (0.96, 1.77)	0.29
Wang	2008	M/W	1.02 (1.00, 1.04)	5.92
Reeves	2007	W -	1.01 (0.96, 1.09)	3.51
Bowers	2006	M	1.18 (1.07, 1.31)	1.91
Larsson	2006	M	1.05 (1.00, 1.10)	4.40
Lukanova	2006	M/W -	1.02 (0.96, 1.08)	3.67
Yeh	2006	M/W	1.06 (0.97, 1.16)	2.33
Engeland	2005	M/W	1.05 (1.04, 1.07)	6.40
Lin	2004	W -	1.08 (1.02, 1.15)	3.62
Sanjoaquin	2004	M/W —	1.00 (0.89, 1.12)	1.69
Wei	2004	M/W	1.06 (1.03, 1.10)	5.30
Saydah	2003	M/W	1.04 (0.98, 1.11)	3.30
Terry	2002	W	1.01 (0.98, 1.04)	5.44
Terry	2001	W	1.03 (0.98, 1.07)	4.64
Kaaks	2000	W	1.13 (1.00, 1.28)	1.49
Schoen	1999	M/W <	<b>2</b> .61 (0.59, 3.71)	0.03
Tulinius	1997	M <b>–</b>	- 1.20 (0.98, 1.47)	0.63
Wu	1987	M/W	1.06 (0.99, 1.12)	3.52
Overall (I-squared	= 74.2%, p =	= 0.000)	1.05 (1.03, 1.07)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are fro	om random e	ffects analysis		
		.75 1 1.1	1.6	

The test for non-linearity was significant,  $p \le 0.01$ . Colorectal cancer risk increased with greater BMI throughout the range observed; however, the association appears to be stronger above 27 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (see **Figure 22** and **Table 38** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 525 and Table 324).



 Table 38: Non-linear estimates of BMI and colorectal cancer

BMI (kg/m²)	RR (95% CI)
18.75	0.98 (0.98–0.99)
20.29	1.00
23.75	1.05 (1.03–1.06)
25.25	1.08 (1.06–1.10)
27.50	1.15 (1.13–1.18)
31.20	1.34 (1.29–1.38)

Significant positive associations were observed for colorectal cancer in both men and women. Analyses by geographical location showed significant positive associations in North American and European populations and no significant association for Asian populations. When stratified by cancer site, significant positive associations were observed for colon, proximal colon, distal colon and rectal cancer (see **Table 39** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 522, 523, 528, 533, 536 and 541).

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 5 kg/m²	1.08 (1.04–1.11)	83%	20	
cancer	W	Per 5 kg/m <sup>2</sup>	1.05 (1.02–1.08)	83%	24	
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 5 kg/m²	1.07 (1.05–1.09)	72%	41	72,605
Proximal colon cancer	M/W	Per 5 kg/m²	1.05 (1.03–1.08)	44%	20	8,437
Distal colon cancer	M/W	Per 5 kg/m²	1.08 (1.04–1.11)	52%	20	14,985
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 5 kg/m²	1.02 (1.01–1.04)	59%	35	67,732

Table 39: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analyses – BMI

All studies were adjusted for multiple confounders. About half of the studies (31) used measured height and weight to calculate BMI, 27 studies used self-reported height and weight, and six studies used BMI from medical records (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 322 and 323).

Fourteen studies were not included in any of the CUP analyses. Four [99, 204–206] reported mean exposure only, three [207-209] did not report RRs, two [185, 188] reported gene interactions only, one [210] only reported two categories of results, one [199] did not report the number of cases by category, one [191] reported an outcome of mucinous cancer, one [186] had a study population with type II diabetes and another [197] had a study population with cardiovascular disease.

The 2010 SLR reported results per 1 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and showed a larger effect size – two per cent increased risk per 1 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (RR 1.02 (95% Cl 1.02–1.03)). The CUP meta-analysis included 15 more studies and over 8,000 more cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

One published pooled analysis of eight Japanese studies [201] on BMI and colorectal cancer risk was identified, showing significant increased risk per 1 kg/m<sup>2</sup> in both men and women (RR 1.03 (95% CI 1.02–1.04) and RR 1.07 (95% CI 1.05–1.08) respectively) and was included in the CUP dose-response meta-analysis. One published meta-analysis [211] was identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 which reported a significant positive association comparing obese with normal BMIs (RR 1.33 (95% CI 1.25–1.42),  $I^2 = 69\%$ , n = 41 studies).

#### Waist circumference

The CUP identified nine new or updated studies (13 publications) [177, 184, 185, 187, 188, 190, 194-196, 200, 212-214], giving a total of 13 studies (18 publications) reviewing the evidence for waist circumference and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 332 and 333). Of 10 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, nine reported positive associations, three of which were significant when comparing the highest and the lowest categories. One study reported inconsistent results by sex (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 547).

Eight of the 13 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 4,301 cases), which showed a significant two per cent increased risk per 10 centimetres of waist circumference with no heterogeneity ( $l^2 = 0\%$ , p < 0.001) (RR 1.02 (95% Cl 1.01– 1.03); see **Figure 23** (CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 548)).

Author	Year	Sex	Per 10 cm RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Kabat	2013	W	1.01 (0.97, 1.05)	3.87
Li	2013	M/W	1.03 (1.00, 1.05)	12.70
Park	2011	M/W	1.00 (0.97, 1.03)	7.67
Oxentenko	2010	W	1.03 (1.01, 1.04)	31.04
Yamamoto	2010	M/W − I→	1.05 (0.92, 1.19)	0.41
Wang	2008	M/W	1.02 (1.01, 1.04)	36.89
Larsson	2006	M	1.03 (1.00, 1.06)	7.42
Overall (I-squared	= 0.0%, p =	0.744)	1.02 (1.01, 1.03)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are fr	om random e	effects analysis		
		.75 11.09		

## Figure 23: Dose-response meta-analysis of waist circumference and colorectal cancer per 10 centimetres

Positive associations were observed for colorectal cancer in both men and women, and were significant in women only (see **Table 40** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 550). Analyses by geographical location showed significant positive associations in North American and Asian populations (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 551). When stratified by cancer site, positive associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer, and were significant for colon cancer (see **Table 40** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 554 and 561).

 Table 40: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analysis –

 waist circumference

Analysis	Sex	Increment	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 10 cm	1.02 (1.00–1.04)	47%	4	
cancer	W	Per 10 cm	1.03 (1.02–1.04)	0%	5	
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 10 cm	1.04 (1.02–1.06)	63%	10	3,613
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 10 cm	1.02 (1.00–1.03)	0%	6	1,579

In all studies the RR estimates were adjusted for main potential confounders (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 332 and 333).

One study [188] was not included in any of the CUP analyses due to reporting gene-interaction information only.

The CUP findings showed a smaller summary risk estimate than those from the 2010 SLR (RR 1.03 (95% CI 1.02–1.04),  $I^2 = 0\%$ , three studies, n = 1,798). The CUP meta-analysis included five more studies and more than double the number of cases of colorectal cancer.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

One published meta-analysis [211] was identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 which reported a significant positive association comparing highest versus lowest waist circumference (RR 1.45 (95% Cl 1.33–1.60),  $l^2 = 11\%$ , 54 studies).

#### Waist-hip ratio

The CUP identified five new studies or updated (six publications) [177, 184, 185, 194, 196, 213], giving a total of six studies (10 publications) reviewing the evidence for waist-hip ratio and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 336 and 337). Of five studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, four reported positive associations, two of which were significant when comparing the highest and the lowest categories. One study reported inconsistent results by sex (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 565).

Four of the six studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 2,564 cases), which showed significant two per cent increased risk per 0.1 unit of waist-hip ratio (RR 1.02 (95% Cl 1.01–1.04); see **Figure 24** (CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 566)). Low heterogeneity was observed ( $l^2 = 17\%$ , p = 0.307).



Author and Sex	Year	Per 0.1 cm RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Men	i i		
Li	2013 -	1.04 (1.00, 1.08)	13.51
Women			
Kabat	2013	1.02 (0.97, 1.07)	8.65
Li	2013 +	1.00 (0.97, 1.03)	20.74
Oxentenko	2010	1.03 (1.01, 1.04)	57.10
Subtotal (I-squared = 34	.1%, p = 0.219)	1.02 (1.00, 1.04)	86.49
Overall (I-squared = 16.8	%, p = 0.307)	1.02 (1.01, 1.04)	100.00
	.75 1 1.1		

## Figure 24: Dose-response meta-analysis of waist-hip ratio and colorectal cancer per 0.1 unit

When stratified by cancer site, a significant positive association was observed for colon cancer (RR 1.20 (95% Cl 1.09–1.32),  $l^2 = 87\%$ , six studies, n = 2,481; CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 570). For rectal cancer, four studies were identified. No new dose-response meta-analysis was conducted; the 2010 SLR reported a non-significant increase risk (RR 1.20 (95% Cl 1.07–1.34),  $l^2 = 0\%$ , three studies, n = 970).

The relative risks estimates in all studies were adjusted for potential confounders (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 336 and 337).

One study [185] was not included in any of the CUP analyses due to reporting only gene interaction data.

The summary risk estimate from the CUP was much smaller than the 2010 SLR (RR 1.17 (95% Cl 1.09–1.25),  $l^2 = 0$ %, three studies, n = 1,785). The CUP included one more study, but the other three had been superseded by more recent publications that reported much lower risk estimates than included in the 2010 SLR.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

No published pooled or meta-analyses were identified.

#### Mechanisms

Higher body fatness is associated with increased levels of insulin, which can promote cell growth and inhibit apoptosis and has been linked to greater risk of colorectal cancer in human [167-169] and experimental studies [170, 171]. Body fatness also stimulates the body's inflammatory response, which can also promote colorectal cancer development [172, 173]. Overall, there are convincing mechanistic data supporting a link between body fatness and colorectal cancer.

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence for colorectal cancer was consistent in the direction of effect, with a clear dose-response relationship showing a significant increased risk with increased BMI; high heterogeneity was observed. There was evidence of a non-linear dose-response, where the risk increase is higher above 27 kg/m<sup>2</sup> for colorectal cancer. The CUP findings were supported by one published meta-analysis. Significant positive associations were observed for colorectal in the dose-response analysis for waist circumference, supported by one published meta-analysis, and for waist-hip ratio. There is robust evidence for mechanisms in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

Greater body fatness is a convincing cause of colorectal cancer.

#### 7.15 Adult attained height

(Also see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: Sections 8.3.1)

The CUP identified nine new or updated studies (10 publications) [55, 181, 185, 187, 188, 194, 215-218], giving a total of 20 studies (26 publications) reviewing the evidence for height and colorectal cancer (for a full list of references, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 344 and 345). Of 11 studies reporting on colorectal cancer incidence, eight reported positive associations, five of which were significant. One reported a non-significant inverse association, one reported no effect (RR 1.00) and one reported inconsistent results by sex (see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 574).

Thirteen of the 20 studies were included in the dose-response meta-analysis (n = 65,880 cases), which showed a significant five per cent increased risk per five centimetre increase in height (RR 1.05 (95% CI 1.02–1.07); see **Figure 25** (CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 575). High heterogeneity ( $I^2 = 90\%$ , p < 0.001) was observed, partly explained by the stronger association in women compared with men and the slightly stronger association observed in studies in North America compared with studies in Europe. There was evidence of publication or small study bias (p = < 0.001; see CUP Colorectal SLR Figure 576) with one small study [219] reporting an inverse, but not significant association.



Author	Year	Sex				Per 5cm RR (95% CI)	% Weight
Boursi	2014	M/W				1.06 (1.04, 1.08)	14.79
Kabat	2013	W		_   i=-		1.09 (1.05, 1.13)	11.75
Kabat	2013	W		⊢⊨		1.06 (1.00, 1.11)	9.25
Walter	2013	M/W			$\rightarrow$	1.12 (0.94, 1.32)	1.83
Hughes	2011	M/W		_ <mark> </mark> ∎-́_		1.03 (0.97, 1.08)	9.05
Oxentenko	2010	W				1.01 (1.00, 1.01)	15.93
Bowers	2006	Μ		_ <b>_</b>		1.01 (0.92, 1.11)	4.76
Engeland	2005	M/W				1.05 (1.04, 1.06)	15.62
Otani	2005	M/W				1.03 (0.95, 1.10)	6.56
Gunnell	2003	Μ	←		_	0.97 (0.73, 1.28)	0.74
Hebert	1997	Μ		_+ <b>+</b>		1.05 (0.97, 1.15)	5.44
Kato	1997	W				1.01 (0.84, 1.20)	1.68
Albanes	1988	M/W		│┼╼	$\rightarrow$	1.18 (1.03, 1.36)	2.59
Overall (I-squared	d = 89.7%, p	= 0.000)		$\diamond$		1.05 (1.02, 1.07)	100.00
NOTE: Weights are f	rom random	effects analys	is				
			.75	1	1.3		

## Figure 25: Dose-response meta-analysis of height and colorectal cancer per 5 centimetres

For colorectal cancer, analyses stratified by sex showed significant positive associations for both men and women (see **Table 41** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figure 577). For colorectal cancer, analyses stratified by geographical location showed significant positive associations in European and North American populations (see CUP SLR Figure 578). When stratified by cancer site, significant positive associations were observed for colon and rectal cancer (see **Table 41** and CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Figures 582 and 589).

## Table 41: Summary of CUP 2016 cancer site dose-response meta-analysis – adult attained height

Analysis	Sex		RR (95% CI)	<b> </b> <sup>2</sup>	No. Studies	No. Cases
Colorectal	М	Per 5 cm	1.04 (1.03–1.05)	0%	8	
cancer	W	Per 5 cm	1.06 (1.02–1.09)	92%	9	
Colon cancer	M/W	Per 5 cm	1.05 (1.04–1.07)	90%	14	85,589
Rectal cancer	M/W	Per 5 cm	1.03 (1.01–1.06)	60%	13	25,005

All studies were adjusted for multiple different confounders (for more information, see CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 Tables 344 and 345).

One study [185] was not included in any of the CUP analyses as it reported gene interaction data only.

The CUP findings are similar to those from the 2010 SLR (which also showed a five per cent increased risk per five centimetres). The CUP meta-analysis included five more studies.

#### Published pooled analyses and meta-analyses

One published pooled analysis [220] on height and colorectal cancer risk was identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 which reported a significant positive association per 6.5 centimetres. This was not included in the CUP dose-response meta-analysis. Results from the CUP and the published pooled analysis are presented in **Table 42**.

## Table 42: Summary of CUP 2016 meta-analysis and published pooled analysis – adult attained height

Analysis	Increment/ Contrast	RR (95% CI)	ľ	No. Studies	No. Cases
CUP Colorectal Cancer SLR 2016	Per 5 cm	1.05 (1.02–1.07)	90%	13	65,880
Emerging risk factors collaboration [220]	Per 6.5 cm	1.07 (1.03–1.11)	12%	121	4,855 deaths

#### Mechanisms

The proposed mechanisms by which higher adult attained height is linked to higher risk of colorectal cancer include greater exposure to growth factors such as growth hormone and insulin-like growth factors in childhood and early adulthood [221, 222], and excess calorie consumption in early life. Taller people have more cells and thus there is greater opportunity for mutations leading to cancer development [223]. In addition, taller adults also have longer intestines; therefore, there may be greater potential for exposure to mutagenic or cancer-promoting agents. Overall there are moderate mechanistic data supporting greater adult height as a risk factor for colorectal cancer.

#### **CUP Panel's conclusion:**

The evidence for colorectal cancer was consistent in the direction of effect, with a clear dose-response relationship showing a significant increased risk with increased height. There was evidence of high heterogeneity, in stratified analyses the high heterogeneity was observed in the analysis on women and was due to the size of the effect. One published pooled analysis also reported a significant positive association. There is robust evidence for mechanisms operating in humans. The CUP Panel concluded the following:

Developmental factors leading to greater linear growth (marked by adult attained height) are a convincing cause of colorectal cancer.

#### 7.16 Other

Other exposures were evaluated. However, data were either of too low quality or too inconsistent, or the number of studies too few to allow conclusions to be reached. This list of exposures judged as 'limited – no conclusion' is summarised in the matrix on **page 8**.

The evidence for garlic, previously judged as 'probable decreases risk', and the evidence for foods containing animal fats and foods containing sugars, previously judged as 'limited-suggestive increases risk' in the 2011 Colorectal Cancer Report [3], were less consistent, and the Panel could not draw any conclusions on the updated evidence.

Evidence for the following exposures previously judged as 'limited – no conclusion' in the 2011 Colorectal Cancer Report remained unchanged after updating the analyses with new data identified in the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016: glycaemic index, folate, vitamin E, selenium, dietary pattern.

The following exposure, which was also previously too limited to draw conclusions in the 2011 CUP Colorectal Report and not updated as part of the CUP Colorectal SLR 2016 due to a lack of new evidence, remained 'limited – no conclusion': low fat.

In addition, evidence for the following exposures, which were not reviewed in the 2011 CUP Colorectal Report, have been judged as 'limited - no conclusion': cereals (grains) and their products, potatoes, poultry, shellfish and other seafood, fatty acid composition, cholesterol, dietary n-3 fatty acid from fish, legumes, non-dairy sources of calcium, sugar (sucrose), coffee, tea, caffeine, carbohydrate, total fat, starch, glycaemic load, vitamin A, vitamin B6, methionine, beta-carotene, alpha-carotene, lycopene, retinol, energy intake, meal frequency.

### 8. Comparison with the 2011 CUP Colorectal Cancer Report

Much of the new evidence in this report was on wholegrains, vitamin D, foods containing vitamin C, fish, multivitamin supplements, and low intakes of fruit and non-starchy vegetables. Overall the Panel noted the consistency in the findings of strong evidence (convincing or probable) from the 2011 CUP Report and this CUP update.

### 9. Conclusions

The Continuous Update Project (CUP) Panel judges as follows:

#### **Convincing evidence**

Physical activity: Physical activity convincingly protects against colon cancer.

Processed meat: Consumption of processed meat is a convincing cause of colorectal cancer.

Alcoholic drinks: Consumption of alcoholic drinks is a convincing cause of colorectal cancer. This is based on evidence for intakes above 30 grams per day (about two drinks a day).

Body fatness: Greater body fatness is a convincing cause of colorectal cancer.

Adult attained height: Developmental factors leading to greater linear growth (marked by adult attained height) are a convincing cause of colorectal cancer.

#### **Probable evidence**

Wholegrains: Consumption of wholegrains probably protects against colorectal cancer.

Dietary fibre: Consumption of foods containing dietary fibre probably protects against colorectal cancer.

Dairy products: Consumption of dairy products probably protects against colorectal cancer.

Calcium supplements: Taking calcium supplements probably protects against colorectal cancer.

Red meat: Consumption of red meat is probably a cause of colorectal cancer.

#### Limited – suggestive evidence

Foods containing vitamin C: The evidence suggesting that foods containing vitamin C decreases the risk of colon cancer is limited.

Fish: The evidence suggesting that consumption of fish decreases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Vitamin D: The evidence suggesting that vitamin D decreases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Multivitamin supplements: The evidence suggesting that taking multivitamin supplements decreases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Non-starchy vegetables: The evidence suggesting that low consumption of nonstarchy vegetables increases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Fruits: The evidence suggesting that low consumption of fruit increases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

Foods containing haem iron: The evidence suggesting that consumption of foods containing haem iron increases the risk of colorectal cancer is limited.

For a full description of the definitions of, and criteria for, the terminology of 'convincing', 'probable', 'limited – suggestive', 'limited – no conclusion' and 'substantial effect on risk unlikely', see the **Appendix** on page 106.

The Cancer Prevention Recommendations were reviewed by the CUP Panel and published in 2018. Please see Recommendations and public health and policy implications for further details.

Each conclusion on the likely causal relationship between an exposure and the risk of cancer forms a part of the overall body of evidence that is considered during the process of making Cancer Prevention Recommendations. Any single conclusion does not represent a recommendation in its own right. The 2018 Cancer Prevention Recommendations are based on a synthesis of all these separate conclusions, as well as other relevant evidence.

### **Abbreviations**

AICR	American Institute for Cancer Research
BMI	Body mass index
CI	Confidence interval
CUP	Continuous Update Project
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EPIC	European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition
FAP	Familial adenomatous polyposis
HNPCC	Hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer
IARC	International Agency for Research on Cancer
MEC	Multiethnic Cohort
n	Number of cases
PUFA	Poly-unsaturated fatty acids
RR	Relative risk
SLR	Systematic literature review
WCRF	World Cancer Research Fund

### **Acknowledgements**

#### **Panel Members**

CHAIR – **Alan Jackson** CBE MD FRCP FRCPath FRCPCH FAfN University of Southampton Southampton, UK

DEPUTY CHAIR – **Hilary Powers** PhD RNutr University of Sheffield Sheffield, UK

**Elisa Bandera** MD PhD Rutgers Cancer Institute of New Jersey New Brunswick, NJ, USA

**Steven Clinton** MD PhD The Ohio State University Columbus, OH, USA

**Edward Giovannucci** MD ScD Harvard T H Chan School of Public Health Boston, MA, USA

**Stephen Hursting** PhD MPH University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Chapel Hill, NC, USA

**Michael Leitzmann** MD DrPH Regensburg University Regensburg, Germany

**Anne McTiernan** MD PhD Fred Hutchinson Cancer Research Center Seattle, WA, USA

**Inger Thune** MD PhD Oslo University Hospital and University of Tromsø Oslo and Tromsø, Norway

**Ricardo Uauy** MD PhD Instituto de Nutrición y Tecnología de los Alimentos Santiago, Chile

#### **Observers**

Elio Riboli MD ScM MPH Imperial College London London, UK

Marc Gunter PhD International Agency for Research on Cancer Lyon, France

#### **Research Team**

**Teresa Norat** PhD Principal Investigator Imperial College London London, UK

Anita Rita Vieira MSc Research Associate Imperial College London London, UK

Leila Abar MSc Research Associate Imperial College London London, UK

**Dagfinn Aune** MSc Research Associate Imperial College London London, UK

**Elli Polemiti** MSc Research Associate Imperial College London London, UK

**Doris Chan** MSc Research Associate Imperial College London London, UK **Snieguole Vingeliene** MSc Research Associate Imperial College London London, UK

**Darren Greenwood** PhD Statistical Adviser Senior Lecturer in Biostatistics University of Leeds, Leeds, UK

**Christophe Stevens** Database Manager Imperial College London London, UK

#### **WCRF Network Executive**

Marilyn Gentry President WCRF International

Kelly Browning Executive Vice President AICR

**Kate Allen** PhD Executive Director Science and Public Affairs WCRF International

**Deirdre McGinley-Gieser** Senior Vice President for Programs and Strategic Planning AICR

**Stephenie Lowe** Executive Director International Financial Services WCRF Network Rachael Gormley Executive Director Network Operations WCRF International

Nadia Ameyah Director Wereld Kanker Onderzoek Fonds

#### **Secretariat**

HEAD – **Rachel Thompson** PhD RNutr Head of Research Interpretation WCRF International

Susannah Brown MSc Senior Science Programme Manager (Research Evidence) WCRF International

**Isobel Bandurek** MSc RD Science Programme Manager (Research Interpretation) WCRF International

Susan Higginbotham PhD RD Vice President of Research AICR

**Giota Mitrou** PhD Director of Research Funding and Science External Relations WCRF International

Martin Wiseman FRCP FRCPath FAfN Medical and Scientific Adviser WCRF International

### Glossary

#### Adenocarcinoma

Cancer of glandular epithelial cells.

#### Adenosquamous carcinoma

A type of cancer that contains two types of cells: squamous cells (thin, flat cells that line certain organs) and gland-like cells.

#### Adjustment

A statistical tool for taking into account the effect of known confounders (see confounder).

#### Antioxidant

A molecule that inhibits the oxidation of other molecules. Oxidation is a chemical reaction involving the loss of electrons, which can produce free radicals. In turn, these radicals can start chain reactions, which can cause damage or death to cells (see free radicals).

#### Apoptosis

A process occurring during the normal life cycle of a cell that leads to programmed cell death when the cell reaches senescence, or when errors in DNA replication occur. Failure of apoptosis can lead to populations of cells with damaged DNA that can increase the risk of cancer.

#### Bias

In epidemiology, consistent deviation of an observed result from the true value in a particular direction (systematic error) due to factors pertaining to the observer or to study design or analysis (see selection bias).

#### **Bioactive compounds**

Compounds that have an effect on a living organism, tissue or cell. In nutrition, bioactive compounds are distinguished from essential nutrients.

#### Body mass index (BMI)

Body weight expressed in kilograms divided by the square of height expressed in metres (BMI = kg/m2). Provides an indirect measure of body fatness. Also known as Quetelet's Index.

#### Caecum

A pouch connected to the junction of the small and large intestines.

#### Carcinogen

Any substance or agent capable of causing cancer.

#### **Case-control study**

An epidemiological study in which the participants are chosen based on their disease or condition (cases) or lack of it (controls), to test whether distant or recent history of an exposure such as smoking, genetic profile, alcohol consumption or dietary intake is associated with the risk of disease.

#### **Cell differentiation**

The process by which a less specialised cell becomes a more specialised cell type.

#### **Cell proliferation**

The process that results in an increase of the number of cells and is defined by the balance between cell divisions and cell loss through cell death or differentiation.

#### Chronic

A health condition or disease that is persistent or long lasting.

#### **Cohort study**

A study of a (usually large) group of people whose characteristics are recorded at recruitment (and sometimes also later), followed up for a period of time during which outcomes of interest are noted. Differences in the frequency of outcomes (such as disease) within the cohort are calculated in relation to different levels of exposure to factors of interest – for example, smoking, alcohol consumption, diet and exercise. Differences in the likelihood of a particular outcome are presented as the relative risk, comparing one level of exposure with another.

#### Colon

Part of the large intestine extending from the cecum to the rectum.

#### Colonocyte

An epithelial cell of the colon.

#### **Confidence interval (CI)**

A measure of the uncertainty in an estimate, usually reported as 95 per cent confidence interval (CI), which is the range of values within which there is a 95 per cent chance that the true value lies. For example, the effect of smoking on the relative risk of lung cancer may be expressed as 10 (95% CI 5–15). This means that the estimate of the relative risk was calculated as 10 and that there is a 95 per cent chance that the true value lies between 5 and 15.

#### Confounder

A variable that is associated with both an exposure and a disease but is not in the causal pathway from the exposure to the disease. If not adjusted for within a specific epidemiological study, this factor may distort the apparent exposure–disease relationship. An example is that smoking is related both to coffee drinking and to risk of lung cancer, and thus unless accounted for (adjusted) in studies, might make coffee drinking appear falsely as a cause of lung cancer.

#### Countries characterised by higher indices of development and/or income

As defined by the World Bank, countries with a gross average annual national product of more than an agreed figure per head (in 2017, this was US\$12,476). This term is more precise than, and used in preference to, 'economically developed countries'.

#### Countries characterised by lower indices of development and/or income

As defined by the World Bank, countries with a gross average annual national product of less than an agreed figure per head (in 2017, this was US\$1,025). This term is more precise than, and used in preference to, 'economically developing countries'.

#### Deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA)

The double-stranded, helical molecular chain found within the nucleus of each cell, which carries the genetic information.

#### **Dietary fibre**

Constituents of plant cell walls that are not digested in the small intestine. Several methods of analysis are used, which identify different components. The many constituents that are variously included in the definitions have different chemical and physiological features that are not easily defined under a single term. The different analytical methods do not generally characterise the physiological impact of foods or diets. Non-starch polysaccharides are a consistent feature and are fermented by colonic bacteria to produce energy and short chain fatty acids including butyrate. The term 'dietary fibre' is increasingly seen as a concept describing a particular aspect of some dietary patterns.

#### **Dose-response**

A term derived from pharmacology that describes the degree to which an effect changes as the level of an exposure changes, for instance, intake of a drug or food (see Second Expert Report Box 3.2).

#### **Exposure**

A factor to which an individual may be exposed to varying degrees, such as intake of a food, level or type of physical activity, or aspect of body composition.

#### Free radicals

An atom or group of atoms that have one or more unpaired electrons. A prominent feature of radicals is that they have high chemical reactivity, which explains their normal biological activities and how they inflict damage on cells. There are many types of radicals, but those of most importance in biological systems are derived from oxygen and known collectively as reactive oxygen species.

#### Genotoxic

Chemical agents that damage the genetic information within a cell, causing mutations, which may lead to cancer.

#### Heterocyclic amines and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons

Potentially carcinogenic chemicals formed when muscle meat, including beef, pork, fish or poultry, is cooked using high-temperature methods.

#### Heterogeneity

A measure of difference between the results of different studies addressing a similar question. In meta-analysis, the degree of heterogeneity may be calculated statistically using the I<sup>2</sup> test.

#### **Immune response**

The production of antibodies or specialised cells in response to foreign proteins or other substances.

#### **Incidence rates**

The number of new cases of a condition appearing during a specified period of time expressed relative to the size of the population; for example, 60 new cases of breast cancer per 100,000 women per year.

#### Inflammation

The immunologic response of tissues to injury or infection. Inflammation is characterized by accumulation of white blood cells that produce several bioactive chemicals (cytokines), causing redness, pain, heat and swelling.

#### Lipid peroxidation

The oxidative degradation of lipids, when free radicals 'steal' electrons from the lipids in cell membranes, resulting in cell damage.

#### **Localised cancer**

A malignancy limited to the organ of origin.

#### **Meta-analysis**

The process of using statistical methods to combine the results of different studies.

#### Metastasis or metastatic disease

The spread of a cancer from its site of origin to other tissues not directly neighbouring it.

#### More developed regions

As defined by IARC, all regions of Europe plus Northern America, Australia, New Zealand and Japan.

#### **Mutation**

A permanent change of the nucleotide sequence of the genome (an organism's complete set of DNA).

#### Nested case-control study

A case-control study in which cases and controls are drawn from the population of a cohort study; often used for studies of prospectively collected information or biological samples.

#### **Odds ratio**

A measure of the risk of an outcome such as cancer, associated with an exposure of interest, used in case-control studies; approximately equivalent to relative risk.

#### **Pathogenesis**

The origin and development of disease; the mechanisms by which causal factors increase the risk of disease.

#### **Polymorphisms**

Common variations (in more than one per cent of the population) in the DNA sequence of a gene.

#### **Pooled analysis**

In epidemiology, a type of study in which original individual-level data from two or more original studies are obtained, combined and re-analysed.

#### **Processed meat**

Meat (usually red meat) that is preserved by smoking, curing or salting, or by the addition of preservatives. Definitions vary between countries and studies as to what precisely is included.

#### **Randomised controlled trial (RCT)**

A study in which a comparison is made between one intervention (often a treatment or prevention strategy) and another (control). Sometimes the control group receives an inactive agent (a placebo). Groups are randomised to one intervention or the other, so that any difference in outcome between the two groups can be ascribed with confidence to the intervention. Sometimes, neither investigators nor subjects know to which intervention they have been randomised; this is called 'double-blinding'.

#### Rectum

The final section of the large intestine, terminating at the anus.

#### **Regionalised cancer**

Tumor extension beyond the limits of the organ of origin without being distant.

#### **Relative risk (RR)**

The ratio of the rate of an outcome (e.g., disease (incidence) or death (mortality)) among people exposed to a factor, compared with the rate among the unexposed; usually used in cohort studies.

#### **Selection bias**

Bias arising from the procedures used to select study participants and from factors influencing participation.

#### Short chain fatty acids

Fatty acids with fewer than six carbon atoms, which are produced when bacteria ferment fibre in the colon.

#### **Statistical significance**

The probability that any observed result has or has not occurred by chance.

Conventionally, a probability of less than five per cent (p < 0.05) that a study result has occurred by chance is considered 'statistically significant' (see confidence interval).

#### Systematic literature review (SLR)

A means of compiling and assessing published evidence that addresses a scientific question with a predefined protocol and transparent methods. May or may not include meta-analysis.

#### **Tumour-suppressor genes**

Normal genes that slow down cell division, repair DNA mistakes, or promote apoptosis or programmed cell death. When tumour suppressor gene function is impaired, cells can accumulate errors in DNA that can lead to cancer.

#### Waist-hip ratio (WHR)

A measure of body shape indicating central (abdominal) fat distribution.

### **References**

- 1. World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research. *Food, Nutrition, Physical Activity, and the Prevention of Cancer: a Global Perspective*. Washington DC: AICR, 2007. Available at wcrf.org/about-the-report
- 2. Ferlay J SI, Ervik M, et al. GLOBOCAN 2012 v1.2, Cancer Incidence and Mortality Worldwide: IARC CancerBase No. 11. 2015; Available from http://globocan.iarc.fr/ 2012.
- 3. World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research. Continuous Update Project Report. Food, Nutrition, Physical Activity, and the Prevention of Colorectal Cancer. 2011.
- 4. Arnold M, Sierra MS, Laversanne M, *et al*. Global patterns and trends in colorectal cancer incidence and mortality. *Gut* 2017; 66: 683-691.
- 5. Center MM, Jemal A, Smith RA, *et al.* Worldwide variations in colorectal cancer. *CA Cancer J Clin* 2009; 59: 366-78.
- 6. Bosetti C, Rodriguez T, Chatenoud L, *et al*. Trends in cancer mortality in Mexico, 1981-2007. *Eur J Cancer Prev* 2011; 20: 355-63.
- 7. Bray F, Jemal A, Grey N, *et al*. Global cancer transitions according to the Human Development Index (2008-2030): a population-based study. *Lancet Oncol* 2012; 13: 790-801.
- Siegel R, Desantis C and Jemal A. Colorectal cancer statistics, 2014. CA Cancer J Clin 2014;
   64: 104-17.
- 9. Weitz J, Koch M, Debus J, et al. Colorectal cancer. Lancet 2005; 365: 153-65.
- 10. Kinzler KW and Vogelstein B. Cancer-susceptibility genes. Gatekeepers and caretakers. *Nature* 1997; 386: 761, 3.
- 11. Liang PS, Chen TY and Giovannucci E. Cigarette smoking and colorectal cancer incidence and mortality: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int J Cancer* 2009; 124: 2406-15.
- 12. Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Elwin CE, *et al.* Long-term effect of aspirin on colorectal cancer incidence and mortality: 20-year follow-up of five randomised trials. *Lancet* 2010; 376: 1741-50.
- 13. Johnson JR, Lacey JV, Jr., Lazovich D, et al. Menopausal hormone therapy and risk of colorectal cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2009; 18: 196-203.
- 14. Kyro C, Skeie G, Loft S, et al. Intake of whole grains from different cereal and food sources and incidence of colorectal cancer in the Scandinavian HELGA cohort. *Cancer Causes Control* 2013; 24: 1363-74.
- 15. Schatzkin A, Mouw T, Park Y, *et al*. Dietary fiber and whole-grain consumption in relation to colorectal cancer in the NIH-AARP Diet and Health Study. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2007; 85: 1353-60.
- 16. McCarl M, Harnack L, Limburg PJ, *et al*. Incidence of colorectal cancer in relation to glycemic index and load in a cohort of women. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2006; 15: 892-6.
- 17. Larsson SC, Giovannucci E, Bergkvist L, *et al*. Whole grain consumption and risk of colorectal cancer: a population-based cohort of 60,000 women. *Br J Cancer* 2005; 92: 1803-7.
- 18. Fung TT, Hu FB, Wu K, *et al.* The Mediterranean and Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diets and colorectal cancer. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2010; 92: 1429-35.
- 19. Park Y, Hunter DJ, Spiegelman D, *et al*. Dietary fiber intake and risk of colorectal cancer: a pooled analysis of prospective cohort studies. *JAMA* 2005; 294: 2849-57.
- 20. Aune D, Chan DS, Lau R, *et al.* Dietary fibre, whole grains, and risk of colorectal cancer: systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective studies. *BMJ* 2011; 343: d6617.
- 21. Slavin JL. Mechanisms for the impact of whole grain foods on cancer risk. *J Am Coll Nutr* 2000; 19: 300S-7S.
- 22. Kim KH, Tsao R, Yang R, *et al*. Phenolic acid profiles and antioxidant activities of wheat bran extracts and the effect of hydrolysis conditions. *Food Chemistry* 2006; 95: 466-73.
- 23. Bradbury KE, Appleby PN and Key TJ. Fruit, vegetable, and fiber intake in relation to cancer risk: findings from the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC). *Am J Clin Nutr* 2014; 100: 394S-8S.
- 24. Gay LJ, Mitrou PN, Keen J, et al. Dietary, lifestyle and clinico-pathological factors associated with APC mutations and promoter methylation in colorectal cancers from the EPIC-Norfolk Study. J Pathol 2012; 228: 405-15.

- 25. Dahm CC, Keogh RH, Spencer EA, *et al*. Dietary fiber and colorectal cancer risk: a nested casecontrol study using food diaries. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2010; 102: 614-26.
- 26. Wakai K, Date C, Fukui M, *et al*. Dietary fiber and risk of colorectal cancer in the Japan collaborative cohort study. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2007; 16: 668-75.
- 27. Bingham SA. Mechanisms and experimental and epidemiological evidence relating dietary fibre (non-starch polysaccharides) and starch to protection against large bowel cancer. *Proc Nutr Soc* 1990; 49: 153-71.
- 28. Pi-Sunyer X. Do glycemic index, glycemic load, and fiber play a role in insulin sensitivity, disposition index, and type 2 diabetes? *Diabetes Care* 2005; 28: 2978-9
- 29. Makarem N, Lin Y, Bandera EV, *et al.* Concordance with World Cancer Research Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research (WCRF/AICR) guidelines for cancer prevention and obesity-related cancer risk in the Framingham Offspring cohort (1991-2008). *Cancer Causes Control* 2015; 26: 277-86.
- 30. Vogtmann E, Xiang YB, Li HL, *et al*. Fruit and vegetable intake and the risk of colorectal cancer: results from the Shanghai Men's Health Study. *Cancer Causes Control* 2013; 24: 1935-45.
- 31. Wie GA, Cho YA, Kang HH, *et al*. Red meat consumption is associated with an increased overall cancer risk: a prospective cohort study in Korea. *Br J Nutr* 2014; 112: 238-47.
- 32. Koushik A, Hunter DJ, Spiegelman D, et al. Fruits, vegetables, and colon cancer risk in a pooled analysis of 14 cohort studies. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2007; 99: 1471-83.
- 33. Aune D, Chan DS, Lau R, *et al.* Carbohydrates, glycemic index, glycemic load, and colorectal cancer risk: a systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Cancer Causes Control* 2012; 23: 521-35.
- 34. Bamia C, Lagiou P, Buckland G, *et al*. Mediterranean diet and colorectal cancer risk: results from a European cohort. *Eur J Epidemiol* 2013; 28: 317-28.
- 35. Aoyama N, Kawado M, Yamada H, *et al*. Low intake of vegetables and fruits and risk of colorectal cancer: The Japan Collaborative Cohort Study. *J Epidemiol* 2014; 24: 353-60.
- 36. Agnoli C, Grioni S, Sieri S, *et al.* Italian mediterranean index and risk of colorectal cancer in the italian section of the EPIC cohort. *Int J Cancer* 2012; 132: 1404-11.
- 37. Tsubono Y, Otani T, Kobayashi M, *et al*. No association between fruit or vegetable consumption and the risk of colorectal cancer in Japan. *Br J Cancer* 2005; 92: 1782-4.
- 38. Sanjoaquin MA, Appleby PN, Thorogood M, *et al.* Nutrition, lifestyle and colorectal cancer incidence: a prospective investigation of 10998 vegetarians and non-vegetarians in the United Kingdom. *Br J Cancer* 2004; 90: 118-21.
- 39. Kato I, Akhmedkhanov A, Koenig K, *et al.* Prospective study of diet and female colorectal cancer: the New York University Women's Health Study. *Nutr Cancer* 1997; 28: 276-81.
- 40. Butler LM, Wang R, Koh WP, et al. Prospective study of dietary patterns and colorectal cancer among Singapore Chinese. Br J Cancer 2008; 99: 1511-6.
- 41. Huxley RR, Ansary-Moghaddam A, Clifton P, et al. The impact of dietary and lifestyle risk factors on risk of colorectal cancer: a quantitative overview of the epidemiological evidence. *Int J Cancer* 2009; 125: 171-80.
- 42. Steinmetz KA and Potter JD. Vegetables, fruit, and cancer. II. Mechanisms. *Cancer Causes Control* 1991; 2: 427-42.
- 43. Khan MM, Goto R, Kobayashi K, *et al.* Dietary habits and cancer mortality among middle aged and older Japanese living in Hokkaido, Japan by cancer site and sex. *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev* 2004; 5: 58-65.
- 44. Sauvaget C, Nagano J, Hayashi M, *et al.* Vegetables and fruit intake and cancer mortality in the Hiroshima/Nagasaki Life Span Study. *Br J Cancer* 2003; 88: 689-94.
- 45. Hsing AW, McLaughlin JK, Chow WH, *et al*. Risk factors for colorectal cancer in a prospective study among U.S. white men. *Int J Cancer* 1998; 77: 549-53.
- 46. Key TJ, Thorogood M, Appleby PN, *et al*. Dietary habits and mortality in 11,000 vegetarians and health conscious people: results of a 17 year follow up. *BMJ* 1996; 313: 775-9.
- 47. Lu JM, Lin PH, Yao Q, *et al*. Chemical and molecular mechanisms of antioxidants: experimental approaches and model systems. *J Cell Mol Med* 2010; 14: 840-60.
- 48. Leenders M, Leufkens AM, Siersema PD, *et al.* Plasma and dietary carotenoids and vitamins A, C and E and risk of colon and rectal cancer in the european prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition. *Int J Cancer* 2014; 135: 2930-9.

- 49. Ruder EH, Thiebaut AC, Thompson FE, *et al*. Adolescent and mid-life diet: risk of colorectal cancer in the NIH-AARP Diet and Health Study. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2011; 94: 1607-19.
- 50. Roswall N, Olsen A, Christensen J, *et al*. Micronutrient intake and risk of colon and rectal cancer in a Danish cohort. *Cancer Epidemiol* 2010; 34: 40-6.
- 51. Park Y, Spiegelman D, Hunter DJ, *et al.* Intakes of vitamins A, C, and E and use of multiple vitamin supplements and risk of colon cancer: a pooled analysis of prospective cohort studies. *Cancer Causes Control* 2010; 21: 1745-57.
- 52. Glynn SA, Albanes D, Pietinen P, *et al.* Colorectal cancer and folate status: a nested case-control study among male smokers. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 1996; 5: 487-94.
- 53. Wark PA, Weijenberg MP, van't Veer P, et al. Fruits, vegetables, and hMLH1 protein-deficient and -proficient colon cancer: The Netherlands Cohort Study. Cancer Epidemiol. *Biomarkers Prev* 2005; 14: 1619-25.
- 54. Mirvish SS. Effects of vitamins C and E on N-nitroso compound formation, carcinogenesis, and cancer. *Cancer* 1986; 58: 1842-50.
- 55. Shin A, Joo J, Yang HR, *et al*. Risk prediction model for colorectal cancer: national health insurance corporation study, Korea. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e88079.
- 56. Parr CL, Hjartaker A, Lund E, *et al*. Meat intake, cooking methods, and risk of proximal colon, distal colon, and rectal cancer: The Norwegian Women and Cancer (NOWAC) cohort study. *Int J Cancer* 2013; 133: 1153-63.
- 57. Ollberding NJ, Wilkens LR, Henderson BE, *et al*. Meat consumption, heterocyclic amines and colorectal cancer risk: The Multiethnic Cohort Study. *Int J Cancer* 2012; 131: E1125-33.
- 58. Kim J, Park S and Nam BH. The risk of colorectal cancer is associated with the frequency of meat consumption in a population-based cohort in Korea. *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev* 2011; 12: 2371-6.
- 59. Cross AJ, Ferrucci LM, Risch A, *et al*. A large prospective study of meat consumption and colorectal cancer risk: an investigation of potential mechanisms underlying this association. *Cancer Res* 2010; 70: 2406-14.
- 60. Spencer EA, Key TJ, Appleby PN, *et al.* Meat, poultry and fish and risk of colorectal cancer: pooled analysis of data from the UK dietary cohort consortium. *Cancer Causes Control* 2010; 21: 1417-25.
- 61. Alexander DD, Weed DL, Miller PE, et al. Red meat and colorectal cancer: a quantitative update on the state of the epidemiologic science. J Am. Coll. Nutr 2015: 1-23.
- 62. Chan DS, Lau R, Aune D, *et al*. Red and processed meat and colorectal cancer incidence: metaanalysis of prospective studies. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e20456.
- Takachi R, Tsubono Y, Baba K, et al. Red meat intake may increase the risk of colon cancer in Japanese, a population with relatively low red meat consumption. Asia Pac J Clin Nutr 2011; 20: 603-12.
- 64. Wie GA, Cho YA, Kang HH, *et al*. Red meat consumption is associated with an increased overall cancer risk: a prospective cohort study in Korea. *Br J Nutr*. 2014; 112: 238-47.
- 65. Egeberg R, Olsen A, Christensen J, *et al*. Associations between red meat and risks for colon and rectal cancer depend on the type of red meat consumed. *J Nutr* 2013; 143: 464-72.
- 66. Norat T, Bingham S, Ferrari P, *et al.* Meat, fish, and colorectal cancer risk: the European Prospective Investigation into cancer and nutrition. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2005; 97: 906-16.
- 67. Iso H and Kubota Y. Nutrition and disease in the Japan Collaborative Cohort Study for Evaluation of Cancer (JACC). Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2007; 8 Suppl: 35-80.
- 68. Hirayama T. [A large scale cohort study on the effect of life styles on the risk of cancer by each site]. *Gan No Rinsho* 1990; Spec No: 233-42.
- 69. Kantor ED, Hutter CM, Minnier J, *et al*. Gene-environment interaction involving recently identified colorectal cancer susceptibility Loci. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2014; 23: 1824-33.
- 70. Ananthakrishnan AN, Du M, Berndt SI, et al. Red meat intake, NAT2, and risk of colorectal cancer: a pooled analysis of 11 studies. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2015; 24: 198-205.
- 71. Cross AJ, Sinha R Meat-related mutagens/carcinogens in the etiology of colorectal cancer. *Environ Mol Mutagen* 2004; 44 (1): 44-55.
- 72. Cross AJ, Pollock JR, Bingham SA Haem, not protein or inorganic iron, is responsible for endogenous intestinal N-nitrosation arising from red meat. *Cancer Res* 2003 15; 63 (10): 2358-60.

- 73. Alexander DD, Miller AJ, Cushing CA, *et al*. Processed meat and colorectal cancer: a quantitative review of prospective epidemiologic studies. *Eur J Cancer Prev* 2010; 19: 328-41.
- 74. Santarelli RL, Pierre F and Corpet DE. Processed meat and colorectal cancer: a review of epidemiologic and experimental evidence. *Nutr Cancer* 2008; 60: 131-44.
- 75. Hara A, Sasazuki S, Inoue M, *et al*. Zinc and heme iron intakes and risk of colorectal cancer: a population-based prospective cohort study in Japan. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2012; 96: 864-73.
- 76. Zhang X, Giovannucci EL, Smith-Warner SA, *et al*. A prospective study of intakes of zinc and heme iron and colorectal cancer risk in men and women. *Cancer Causes Control* 2011; 22: 1627-37.
- 77. Gilsing AM, Franssen F, de Kok TM, *et al*. Dietary heme iron and the risk of colorectal cancer with specific mutations in KRAS and APC. *Carcinogenesis* 2013; 34: 2757-66.
- 78. Qiao L and Feng Y. Intakes of heme iron and zinc and colorectal cancer incidence: a metaanalysis of prospective studies. Cancer Causes Control 2013; 24: 1175-83.
- 79. Padmanabhan H, Brookes MJ and Iqbal T. Iron and colorectal cancer: evidence from in vitro and animal studies. *Nutrition Reviews* 2015; 73: 308-17.
- 80. Song M, Chan AT, Fuchs CS, *et al.* Dietary intake of fish, omega-3 and omega-6 fatty acids and risk of colorectal cancer: A prospective study in U.S. men and women. *Int J Cancer* 2014; 135: 2413-23.
- 81. Daniel CR, Cross AJ, Graubard BI, *et al*. Prospective investigation of poultry and fish intake in relation to cancer risk. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)* 2011; 4: 1903-11.
- 82. Sugawara Y, Kuriyama S, Kakizaki M, *et al*. Fish consumption and the risk of colorectal cancer: the Ohsaki Cohort Study. *Br J Cancer* 2009; 101: 849-54.
- 83. Larsson SC, Rafter J, Holmberg L, *et al*. Red meat consumption and risk of cancers of the proximal colon, distal colon and rectum: the Swedish Mammography Cohort. *Int J Cancer* 2005; 113: 829-34.
- 84. Kobayashi M, Tsubono Y, Otani T, *et al*. Fish, long-chain n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids, and risk of colorectal cancer in middle-aged Japanese: the JPHC study. *Nutr Cancer* 2004; 49: 32-40.
- 85. Yu XF, Zou J and Dong J. Fish consumption and risk of gastrointestinal cancers: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 15398-412.
- 86. Tsai WS, Nagawa H, Kaizaki S, *et al*. Inhibitory effects of n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids on sigmoid colon cancer transformants. *J Gastroenterol* 1998; 33: 206-12.
- 87. Larsson SC, Kumlin M, Ingelman-Sundberg M, *et al*. Dietary long-chain n–3 fatty acids for the prevention of cancer: a review of potential mechanisms. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2004; 79: 935-45.
- Murphy N, Norat T, Ferrari P, et al. Consumption of dairy products and colorectal cancer in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC). PLoS One 2013; 8: e72715.
- 89. van der Pols JC, Bain C, Gunnell D, et al. Childhood dairy intake and adult cancer risk: 65-y follow-up of the Boyd Orr cohort. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2007; 86: 1722-9.
- 90. Huncharek M, Muscat J and Kupelnick B. Colorectal cancer risk and dietary intake of calcium, vitamin D, and dairy products: a meta-analysis of 26,335 cases from 60 observational studies. *Nutr Cancer* 2009; 61: 47-69.
- 91. Aune D, Lau R, Chan DS, *et al.* Dairy products and colorectal cancer risk: a systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Ann Oncol* 2012; 23: 37-45.
- 92. Simons CC, Leurs LJ, Weijenberg MP, et al. Fluid intake and colorectal cancer risk in the Netherlands Cohort Study. *Nutr Cancer* 2010; 62: 307-21.
- 93. Phillips RL and Snowdon DA. Dietary relationships with fatal colorectal cancer among Seventh-Day Adventists. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1985; 74: 307-17.
- 94. Cho E, Smith-Warner SA, Spiegelman D, *et al*. Dairy foods, calcium, and colorectal cancer: a pooled analysis of 10 cohort studies. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2004; 96: 1015-22.
- 95. Ralston RA, Truby H, Palermo CE, *et al*. Colorectal cancer and nonfermented milk, solid cheese, and fermented milk consumption: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr* 2014; 54: 1167-79.
- 96. Li K, Kaaks R, Linseisen J, *et al.* Dietary calcium and magnesium intake in relation to cancer incidence and mortality in a German prospective cohort (EPIC-Heidelberg). *Cancer Causes Control* 2011; 22: 1375-82.

- 97. Slob IC, Lambregts JL, Schuit AJ, *et al*. Calcium intake and 28-year gastro-intestinal cancer mortality in Dutch civil servants. *Int J Cancer* 1993; 54: 20-5.
- 98. Stemmermann GN, Nomura A and Chyou PH. The influence of dairy and nondairy calcium on subsite large-bowel cancer risk. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1990; 33: 190-4.
- 99. Garland C, Shekelle RB, Barrett Connor E, *et al.* Dietary vitamin D and calcium and risk of colorectal cancer: a 19-year prospective study in men. *Lancet* 1985; 1: 307-9.
- 100. Norat T and Riboli E. Dairy products and colorectal cancer. A review of possible mechanisms and epidemiological evidence. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 2003; 57: 1-17.
- 101. Gueguen L and Pointillart A. The Bioavailability of Dietary Calcium. *J Am Coll Nutr* 2000; 19: 119S-36S.
- Prentice RL, Pettinger MB, Jackson RD, et al. Health risks and benefits from calcium and vitamin
   D supplementation: Women's Health Initiative clinical trial and cohort study. Osteoporos Int
   2013; 24: 567-80.
- 103. Newmark HL, Wargovich MJ and Bruce WR. Colon cancer and dietary fat, phosphate, and calcium: a hypothesis. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1984; 72: 1323-5.
- 104. Fedirko V, Bostick RM, Flanders WD, *et al.* Effects of vitamin D and calcium on proliferation and differentiation in normal colon mucosa: a randomized clinical trial. *Ca Epi Bio Prev* 2009; 18: 2933-41.
- 105. Llor X, Jacoby RF, Teng BB, et al. K-ras mutations in 1,2-dimethylhydrazine-induced colonic tumors: effects of supplemental dietary calcium and ditamin D deficiency. Cancer Research 1991; 51: 4305-9.
- 106. Pierre FH, Martin OC, Santarelli RL, *et al.* Calcium and α-tocopherol suppress cured-meat promotion of chemically induced colon carcinogenesis in rats and reduce associated biomarkers in human volunteers. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2013; 98: 1255-62.
- 107. Yang L, Veierod MB, Lof M, et al. Prospective study of UV exposure and cancer incidence among Swedish women. Cancer Epidemiol. *Biomarkers Prev* 2011; 20: 1358-67.
- 108. Weinstein SJ, Purdue MP, Smith-Warner SA, *et al.* Serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D, vitamin D binding protein, and risk of colorectal cancer in the prostate, lung, colorectal, and ovarian cancer screening trial. *Int J Cancer* 2015; 136: E654-64.
- 109. Anic GM, Weinstein SJ, Mondul AM, *et al*. Serum vitamin d, vitamin d binding protein, and risk of colorectal cancer. *PLoS. One* 2014; 9: e102966.
- 110. Skaaby T, Husemoen LL, Thuesen BH, et al. Prospective population-based study of the association between serum 25-hydroxyvitamin-D levels and the incidence of specific types of cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2014; 23: 1220-9.
- 111. Song M, Wu K, Chan AT, *et al.* Plasma 25-hydroxyvitamin D and risk of colorectal cancer after adjusting for inflammatory markers. Cancer Epidemiol. *Biomarkers Prev* 2014; 23: 2175-80.
- 112. Ordonez Mena JM, Schottker B, Haug U, et al. Serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D and cancer risk in older adults. Results from a large German prospective cohort study. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2013; 22: 905-16.
- 113. Lee JE, Li H, Chan AT, *et al*. Circulating levels of vitamin D and colon and rectal cancer: the Physicians' Health Study and a meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Cancer Prev Res* (*Phila*) 2011; 4: 735-43.
- 114. Jenab M, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Ferrari P, et al. Association between pre-diagnostic circulating vitamin D concentration and risk of colorectal cancer in European populations: a nested case-control study. *BMJ* 2010; 340: b5500.
- 115. Woolcott CG, Wilkens LR, Nomura AM, et al. Plasma 25-hydroxyvitamin D levels and the risk of colorectal cancer: the multiethnic cohort study. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2010; 19: 130-4.
- 116. Jung S, Qian ZR, Yamauchi M, et al. Predicted 25(OH)D score and colorectal cancer risk according to vitamin D receptor expression. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2014; 23: 1628-37.
- 117. Freedman DM, Looker AC, Abnet CC, *et al*. Serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D and cancer mortality in the NHANES III study (1988-2006). *Cancer Res* 2010; 70: 8587-97.
- 118. Wactawski-Wende J, Kotchen JM, Anderson GL, *et al*. Calcium plus vitamin D supplementation and the risk of colorectal cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2006; 354: 684-96.

- Gandini S, Boniol M, Haukka J, et al. Meta-analysis of observational studies of serum
   25-hydroxyvitamin D levels and colorectal, breast and prostate cancer and colorectal adenoma. Int J Cancer 2011; 128: 1414-24.
- 120. Dou R, Ng K, Giovannucci EL, *et al*. Vitamin D and colorectal cancer: molecular, epidemiological and clinical evidence. *Br J Nutr* 2016; 115: 1643-60.
- 121. van Harten-Gerritsen AS, Balvers MGJ, Witkamp RF, *et al.* Vitamin D, inflammation, and colorectal cancer progression: a review of mechanistic studies and future directions for epidemiological studies. *Ca Epi Bio Prev* 2015; 24: 1820-8.
- 122. Alvarez-Díaz S, Valle N, Ferrer-Mayorga G, et al. MicroRNA-22 is induced by vitamin D and contributes to its antiproliferative, antimigratory and gene regulatory effects in colon cancer cells. *Human Molecular Genetics* 2012; 21: 2157-65.
- 123. Gaziano JM, Sesso HD, Christen WG, *et al*. Multivitamins in the prevention of cancer in men: the Physicians' Health Study II randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* 2012; 308: 1871-80.
- 124. Hutchinson J, Burley VJ, Greenwood DC, *et al*. General supplement use, subsequent use and cancer risk in the UK Women's Cohort Study. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 2014; 68: 1095-100.
- 125. Park SY, Murphy SP, Wilkens LR, *et al*. Multivitamin use and the risk of mortality and cancer incidence: the multiethnic cohort study. *Am J Epidemiol* 2011; 173: 906-14.
- 126. Yang L, Veierod MB, Lof M, et al. Prospective study of UV exposure and cancer incidence among Swedish women. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2011; 20: 1358-67.
- 127. Lee JE, Willett WC, Fuchs CS, *et al*. Folate intake and risk of colorectal cancer and adenoma: modification by time. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2011; 93: 817-25.
- 128. Heine-Broring RC, Winkels RM, Renkema JM, *et al.* Dietary supplement use and colorectal cancer risk: a systematic review and meta-analyses of prospective cohort studies. *Int J Cancer* 2015; 136: 2388-401.
- 129. Nan H, Lee JE, Rimm EB, *et al.* Prospective study of alcohol consumption and the risk of colorectal cancer before and after folic acid fortification in the United States. *Ann Epidemiol* 2013; 23: 558-63.
- 130. Everatt R, Tamosiunas A, Virviciute D, *et al*. Consumption of alcohol and risk of cancer among men: a 30 year cohort study in Lithuania. *Eur J Epidemiol* 2013; 28: 383-92.
- 131. Razzak A, Oxentenko A, Vierkant RA, *et al.* Alcohol intake and colorectal cancer risk by molecularly-defined subtypes in a prospective study of older women. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)* 2011; 4: 2035-43.
- 132. Cho E, Lee JE, Rimm EB, et al. Alcohol consumption and the risk of colon cancer by family history of colorectal cancer. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2012; 95: 413-9.
- 133. Nishihara R, Wang M, Qian ZR, *et al*. Alcohol, one-carbon nutrient intake, and risk of colorectal cancer according to tumor methylation level of IGF2 differentially methylated region. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2014; 100: 1479-88.
- 134. Aleksandrova K, Pischon T, Jenab M, *et al*. Combined impact of healthy lifestyle factors on colorectal cancer: a large European cohort study. *BMC Med* 2014; 12: 168.
- 135. Shen C, Schooling CM, Chan WM, et al. Alcohol intake and death from cancer in a prospective Chinese elderly cohort study in Hong Kong. J Epidemiol Community Health 2013; 67: 813-20.
- 136. Yang L, Zhou M, Sherliker P, et al. Alcohol drinking and overall and cause-specific mortality in China: nationally representative prospective study of 220,000 men with 15 years of follow-up. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2012; 41: 1101-13a.
- 137. Schernhammer ES, Giovannucci E, Baba Y, *et al*. B vitamins, methionine and alcohol intake and risk of colon cancer in relation to BRAF mutation and CpG island methylator phenotype (CIMP). *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e21102.
- 138. Breslow RA, Chen CM, Graubard BI, *et al.* Prospective Study of Alcohol Consumption Quantity and Frequency and Cancer-Specific Mortality in the US Population. *Am J Epidemiol* 2011; 174: 1044-53.
- 139. Park JY, Dahm CC, Keogh RH, *et al*. Alcohol intake and risk of colorectal cancer: results from the UK Dietary Cohort Consortium. *Br J Cancer* 2010; 103: 747-56.
- 140. Kim MK, Ko MJ, Han JT, *et al*. Alcohol consumption and mortality from all-cause and cancers among 1.34 million Koreans: the results from the Korea national health insurance corporation's health examinee cohort in 2000. *CCC* 2010; 21: 2295-302.

- 141. Yi SW, Sull JW, Linton JA, *et al.* Alcohol consumption and digestive cancer mortality in Koreans: the Kangwha Cohort Study. *J Epidemiol* 2010; 20: 204-11.
- 142. Bongaerts BW, de Goeij AF, Wouters KA, *et al.* Alcohol consumption, alcohol dehydrogenase 1C (ADH1C) genotype, and risk of colorectal cancer in the Netherlands Cohort Study on diet and cancer. *Alcohol* 2011; 45: 217-25.
- 143. Mizoue T, Inoue M, Wakai K, *et al*. Alcohol drinking and colorectal cancer in Japanese: a pooled analysis of results from five cohort studies. *Am J Epidemiol* 2008; 167: 1397-406.
- 144. Malila N, Virtamo J, Virtanen M, *et al*. Dietary and serum alpha-tocopherol, beta-carotene and retinol, and risk for colorectal cancer in male smokers. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 2002; 56: 615-21.
- 145. Pietinen P, Malila N, Virtanen M, *et al*. Diet and risk of colorectal cancer in a cohort of Finnish men. *Cancer Causes Control* 1999; 10: 387-96.
- 146. Seitz HK and Stickel F. Molecular mechanisms of alcohol-mediated carcinogenesis. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2007; 7: 599-612.
- 147. Albano E. Alcohol, oxidative stress and free radical damage. *Proc Nutr* Soc 2006; 65: 278-90.
- 148. Boffetta P and Hashibe M. Alcohol and cancer. *The Lancet Oncology* 2006; 7: 149-56.
- 149. Odegaard AO, Koh WP and Yuan JM. Combined lifestyle factors and risk of incident colorectal cancer in a Chinese population. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)* 2013; 6: 360-7.
- 150. Simons CC, Hughes LA, van EM, *et al.* Physical activity, occupational sitting time, and colorectal cancer risk in the Netherlands Cohort Study. *Am J Epidemiol* 2013; 177: 514-30.
- 151. Ballard Barbash R, Schatzkin A, Albanes D, *et al*. Physical activity and risk of large bowel cancer in the Framingham Study. *Cancer Res* 1990; 50: 3610-3.
- 152. Lee IM, Paffenbarger RS, Jr. and Hsieh C. Physical activity and risk of developing colorectal cancer among college alumni. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1991; 83: 1324-9.
- 153. Nilsen TI and Vatten LJ. Prospective study of colorectal cancer risk and physical activity, diabetes, blood glucose and BMI: exploring the hyperinsulinaemia hypothesis. *Br J Cancer* 2001; 84: 417-22.
- 154. Severson RK, Nomura AM, Grove JS, *et al.* A prospective analysis of physical activity and cancer. *Am J Epidemiol* 1989; 130: 522-9.
- 155. Gerhardsson M, Floderus B and Norell SE. Physical activity and colon cancer risk. *Int J Epidemiol* 1988; 17: 743-6.
- 156. Pukkala E, Poskiparta M, Apter D, *et al*. Life-long physical activity and cancer risk among Finnish female teachers. *Eur J Cancer Prev* 1993; 2: 369-76.
- 157. Land SR, Liu Q, Wickerham DL, *et al.* Cigarette smoking, physical activity, and alcohol consumption as predictors of cancer incidence among women at high risk of breast cancer in the NSABP P-1 Trial. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2014; 23: 823-32.
- 158. Robsahm TE, Aagnes B, Hjartaker A, *et al*. Body mass index, physical activity, and colorectal cancer by anatomical subsites: a systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Eur. J Cancer Prev* 2013; 22: 492-505.
- 159. Batty GD, Shipley MJ, Kivimaki M, *et al.* Walking pace, leisure time physical activity, and resting heart rate in relation to disease-specific mortality in London: 40 years follow-up of the original Whitehall study. An update of our work with professor Jerry N. Morris (1910-2009). *Ann Epidemiol* 2010; 20: 661-9.
- 160. Suzuki K. Health conditions and mortality in the Japan Collaborative Cohort Study for Evaluation of Cancer (JACC). *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev* 2007; 8 Suppl: 25-34.
- 161. Polednak AP. College athletics, body size, and cancer mortality. *Cancer* 1976; 38: 382-7.
- 162. Pukkala E, Kaprio J, Koskenvuo M, et al. Cancer incidence among Finnish world class male athletes. *Int J Sports Med* 2000; 21: 216-20.
- 163. Ford ES. Body mass index and colon cancer in a national sample of adult US men and women. *Am J Epidemiol* 1999; 150: 390-8.
- 164. Harriss DJ, Atkinson G, Batterham A, *et al.* Lifestyle factors and colorectal cancer risk (2): a systematic review and meta-analysis of associations with leisure-time physical activity. *Colorectal Dis* 2009; 11: 689-701.
- 165. Yang WS, Tan YT, Liu DK, et al. [Epidemiological prospective studies on physical activities and the risk of colon cancer: a meta-analysis]. *Zhonghua Liu Xing Bing Xue Za Zhi* 2010; 31: 1035-40.

- 166. Boyle T, Keegel T, Bull F, *et al*. Physical activity and risks of proximal and distal colon cancers: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2012; 104: 1548-61.
- 167. Murphy N, Cross AJ, Abubakar M, *et al*. A nested case–control study of metabolically defined body size phenotypes and risk of colorectal cancer in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC). *PLoS Med* 2016; 13: e1001988.
- 168. Ma J, Giovannucci E, Pollak M, et al. A prospective study of plasma c-peptide and colorectal cancer risk in men. J Nat Ca Institute 2004; 96: 546-53.
- 169. Jenab M, Riboli E, Cleveland RJ, *et al*. Serum C-peptide, IGFBP-1 and IGFBP-2 and risk of colon and rectal cancers in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition. *Int J* Ca 2007; 121: 368-76.
- 170. Koohestani N, Tran T, Lee W, et al. Insulin resistance and promotion of aberrant crypt foci in the colons of rats on a high-fat diet. *Nutr Cancer* 1997; 29: 69-76.
- 171. Tran TT, Naigamwalla D, Oprescu Al, *et al*. Hyperinsulinemia, but not other factors associated with insulin resistance, acutely enhances colorectal epithelial proliferation in vivo. *Endocrinology* 2006; 147: 1830-7.
- 172. Ho GYF, Wang T, Gunter MJ, *et al*. Adipokines linking obesity with colorectal cancer risk in postmenopausal women. *Cancer Research* 2012; 72: 3029-37.
- 173. Zhou B, Shu B, Yang J, *et al*. C-reactive protein, interleukin-6 and the risk of colorectal cancer: a meta-analysis. CCC 2014; 25: 1397-405.
- 174. Song BK, Cho KO, Jo Y, *et al.* Colon transit time according to physical activity level in adults. *J Neurogastroenterol Motil* 2012; 18: 64-9.
- 175. Taghizadeh N, Boezen HM, Schouten JP, *et al*. BMI and lifetime changes in bmi and cancer mortality risk. *PLoS One* 2015; 10: e0125261.
- 176. Guo L, Li N, Wang G, et al. [Body mass index and cancer incidence:a prospective cohort study in northern China]. *Zhonghua Liu Xing Bing Xue Za Zhi* 2014; 35: 231-6.
- 177. Kabat GC, Heo M, Wactawski-Wende J, *et al.* Body fat and risk of colorectal cancer among postmenopausal women. CCC 2013; 24: 1197-205.
- 178. Morikawa T, Kuchiba A, Lochhead P, *et al.* Prospective analysis of body mass index, physical activity, and colorectal cancer risk associated with beta-catenin (CTNNB1) status. *Cancer Res* 2013; 73: 1600-10.
- 179. Li H, Yang G, Xiang YB, *et al*. Body weight, fat distribution and colorectal cancer risk: a report from cohort studies of 134,255 Chinese men and women. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 2013; 37: 783-9.
- 180. Renehan AG, Flood A, Adams KF, *et al.* Body mass index at different adult ages, weight change, and colorectal cancer risk in the National Institutes of Health-AARP cohort. *Am J Epidemiol* 2012; 176: 1130-40.
- 181. Hughes LA, Simons CC, van den Brandt PA, et al. Body size and colorectal cancer risk after 16.3 years of follow-up: an analysis from the Netherlands Cohort Study. Am J Epidemiol 2011; 174: 1127-39.
- 182. Dehal A, Garrett T, Tedders SH, et al. Body Mass Index and death rate of colorectal cancer among a national cohort of U.S. adults. *Nutr Cancer* 2011; 63: 1218-25.
- 183. Odegaard AO, Koh WP, Yu MC, *et al*. Body mass index and risk of colorectal cancer in Chinese Singaporeans: The Singapore Chinese Health Study. *Cancer* 2011; 117: 3841-9.
- 184. Kabat GC, Xue X, Kamensky V, et al. Risk of breast, endometrial, colorectal, and renal cancers in postmenopausal women in association with a body shape index and other anthropometric measures. CCC 2015; 26: 219-229.
- 185. Brandstedt J, Wangefjord S, Nodin B, *et al.* Associations of anthropometric factors with KRAS and BRAF mutation status of primary colorectal cancer in men and women: a cohort study. *PLoS. One* 2014; 9: e98964.
- 186. Miao JJ, Cederholm J and Gudbjornsdottir S. Excess body weight and cancer risk in patients with type 2 diabetes who were registered in Swedish national diabetes register register-based cohort study in sweden. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e105868.
- 187. Simons CC, van den Brandt PA, Stehouwer C, *et al.* Body size, physical activity, early life energy restriction, and associations with methylated insulin-like growth factor binding protein genes in colorectal cancer. *Ca Epi Biomarkers Prev* 2014; 23: 1852-62.
- 188. Hughes LA, Williamson EJ, van EM, *et al.* Body size and risk for colorectal cancers showing BRAF mutations or microsatellite instability: a pooled analysis. *Int J Epidemiol* 2012; 41: 1060-72.

- 189. Kuchiba A, Morikawa T, Yamauchi M, et al. Body Mass Index and risk of colorectal cancer according to fatty acid synthase expression in the Nurses' Health Study. J Natl Cancer Inst 2012; 104: 415-20.
- Hughes LA, Simons CC, van den Brandt PA, et al. Body size, physical activity and risk of colorectal cancer with or without the CpG island methylator phenotype (CIMP). PLoS One 2011; 6: e18571.
- 191. Levi Z, Kark JD, Barchana M, et al. Measured Body Mass Index in adolescence and the incidence of colorectal cancer in a cohort of 1.1 million males. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2011; 20: 2524-31.
- 192. Kitahara CM, Berndt SI, de Gonzalez AB, *et al.* Prospective investigation of body mass index, colorectal adenoma, and colorectal cancer in the prostate, lung, colorectal, and ovarian cancer screening trial. J Clin Oncol 2013; 31: 2450-9.
- 193. Gray L, Lee IM, Sesso HD, *et al*. Association of body mass index in early adulthood and middle age with future site-specific cancer mortality: the Harvard Alumni Health Study. *Ann Oncol* 2012; 23: 754-9.
- 194. Oxentenko AS, Bardia A, Vierkant RA, *et al*. Body size and incident colorectal cancer: a prospective study of older women. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)* 2010; 3: 1608-20.
- 195. Yamamoto S, Nakagawa T, Matsushita Y, *et al.* Visceral fat area and markers of insulin resistance in relation to colorectal neoplasia. *Diabetes Care* 2010; 33: 184-9.
- 196. Heo M, Kabat GC, Strickler HD, *et al.* Optimal cutoffs of obesity measures in relation to cancer risk in postmenopausal women in the Women's Health Initiative Study. *J Womens Health* (*Larchmt*) 2015; 24: 218-27.
- 197. van Kruijsdijk RC, van der Graaf Y, Peeters PH, *et al.* Cancer risk in patients with manifest vascular disease: effects of smoking, obesity, and metabolic syndrome. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2013; 22: 1267-77.
- 198. Lee YI, Lim YS and Park HS. Colorectal neoplasms in relation to non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in Korean women: a retrospective cohort study. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2012; 27: 91-5.
- 199. Fiscella K, Winters P, Tancredi D, *et al*. Racial disparity in death from colorectal cancer: does vitamin D deficiency contribute? *Cancer* 2011; 117: 1061-9.
- 200. Park JY, Mitrou PN, Keogh RH, *et al.* Self-reported and measured anthropometric data and risk of colorectal cancer in the EPIC-Norfolk study. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 2012; 36: 107-18.
- 201. Matsuo K, Mizoue T, Tanaka K, *et al.* Association between body mass index and the colorectal cancer risk in Japan: pooled analysis of population-based cohort studies in Japan. *Ann Oncol* 2012; 23: 479-90.
- 202. Tulinius H, Sigfusson N, Sigvaldason H, *et al.* Risk factors for malignant diseases: a cohort study on a population of 22,946 Icelanders. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 1997; 6: 863-73.
- 203. Schoen RE, Tangen CM, Kuller LH, et al. Increased blood glucose and insulin, body size, and incident colorectal cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 1999; 91: 1147-54.
- 204. Jarvinen R, Knekt P, Hakulinen T, *et al.* Dietary fat, cholesterol and colorectal cancer in a prospective study. *Br J Cancer* 2001; 85: 357-61.
- 205. Sidney S, Friedman GD and Hiatt RA. Serum cholesterol and large bowel cancer. A case-control study. *Am J Epidemiol* 1986; 124: 33-8.
- 206. Tiemersma EW, Kampman E, Bueno de Mesquita HB, et al. Meat consumption, cigarette smoking, and genetic susceptibility in the etiology of colorectal cancer: results from a Dutch prospective study. CCC 2002; 13: 383-93.
- 207. Koh WP, Yuan JM, van den BD, et al. Interaction between cyclooxygenase-2 gene polymorphism and dietary n-6 polyunsaturated fatty acids on colon cancer risk: the Singapore Chinese Health Study. *Br J Cancer* 2004; 90: 1760-4.
- 208. Wong HL, Seow A, Arakawa K, *et al.* Vitamin D receptor start codon polymorphism and colorectal cancer risk: effect modification by dietary calcium and fat in Singapore Chinese. *Carcinogenesis* 2003; 24: 1091-5.
- 209. Tartter PI, Slater G, Papatestas AE, *et al.* Cholesterol, weight, height, Quetelet's index, and colon cancer recurrence. *J Surg Oncol* 1984; 27: 232-5.
- 210. Okasha M, McCarron P, McEwen J, et al. Body mass index in young adulthood and cancer mortality: a retrospective cohort study. J Epidemiol Community Health 2002; 56: 780-4.

- 211. Ma Y, Yang Y, Wang F, *et al.* Obesity and risk of colorectal cancer: a systematic review of prospective studies. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e53916.
- 212. Aleksandrova K, Boeing H, Jenab M, *et al.* Metabolic syndrome and risks of colon and rectal cancer: the European Prospective Investigation into cancer and nutrition study. *Cancer Prev Res* (*Phila*) 2011; 4: 1873-83.
- 213. Li H, Yang G, Xiang YB, *et al.* Body weight, fat distribution and colorectal cancer risk: a report from cohort studies of 134255 Chinese men and women. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 2013; 37: 783-9.
- 214. Kabat GC, Kim MY, Peters U, *et al*. A longitudinal study of the metabolic syndrome and risk of colorectal cancer in postmenopausal women. *Eur J Cancer Prev* 2012; 21: 326-32.
- 215. Boursi B, Haynes K, Mamtani R, *et al*. Height as an independent anthropomorphic risk factor for colorectal cancer. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 26: 1422-7.
- 216. Kabat GC, Anderson ML, Heo M, *et al.* Adult stature and risk of cancer at different anatomic sites in a cohort of postmenopausal women. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2013; 22: 1353-63.
- 217. Kabat GC, Heo M, Kamensky V, et al. Adult height in relation to risk of cancer in a cohort of Canadian women. *Int J Cancer* 2013; 132: 1125-32.
- 218. Walter RB, Brasky TM, Buckley SA, *et al*. Height as an explanatory factor for sex differences in human cancer. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2013; 105: 860-8.
- 219. Gunnell D, May M, Ben-Shlomo Y, *et al*. Height, leg length, and cancer: the Caerphilly Study. *Nutr Cancer* 2003; 47: 34-9.
- 220. Wormser D, Di Angelatonio E, Kaptoge S, *et al*. Adult height and the risk of cause-specific death and vascular morbidity in 1 million people: individual participant meta-analysis. *Int J Epidemiol* 2012; 41: 1419-33.
- 221. Gunnell D, Okasha M, Davey Smith G, *et al*. Height, leg length, and cancer risk: a systematic review. *Epidemiologic Reviews* 2001; 23: 313-42.
- 222. Bray I, Gunnell D, Holly JMP, *et al.* Associations of childhood and adulthood height and the components of height with insulin-like growth factor levels in adulthood: a 65-year follow-up of the boyd orr cohort. *J Clin Endo & Metab* 2006; 91: 1382-9.
- 223. Albanes D and Winick M. Are cell number and cell proliferation risk factors for cancer? J Nat Cancer Institute 1988; 80: 772-5.

# Appendix: Criteria for grading evidence for cancer prevention

See also Judging the evidence, section 8.

Adapted from Chapter 3 of the 2007 Second Expert Report. Listed here are the criteria agreed by the Panel that were necessary to support the judgements shown in the matrices. The grades shown here are 'convincing', 'probable', 'limited – suggestive', 'limited – no conclusion', and 'substantial effect on risk unlikely'. In effect, the criteria define these terms.

These criteria were used in a modified form for breast cancer survivors (see CUP Breast cancer survivors report 2014).

#### **CONVINCING (STRONG EVIDENCE)**

Evidence strong enough to support a judgement of a convincing causal (or protective) relationship, which justifies making recommendations designed to reduce the risk of cancer. The evidence is robust enough to be unlikely to be modified in the foreseeable future as new evidence accumulates.

All of the following are generally required:

- Evidence from more than one study type.
- Evidence from at least two independent cohort studies.
- No substantial unexplained heterogeneity within or between study types or in different populations relating to the presence or absence of an association, or direction of effect.
- Good-quality studies to exclude with confidence the possibility that the observed association results from random or systematic error, including confounding, measurement error and selection bias.
- Presence of a plausible biological gradient ('dose-response') in the association. Such a gradient need not be linear or even in the same direction across the different levels of exposure, so long as this can be explained plausibly.
- Strong and plausible experimental evidence, either from human studies or relevant animal models, that typical human exposures can lead to relevant cancer outcomes.

#### **PROBABLE (STRONG EVIDENCE)**

Evidence strong enough to support a judgement of a probable causal (or protective) relationship, which generally justifies recommendations designed to reduce the risk of cancer.

All of the following are generally required:

- Evidence from at least two independent cohort studies or at least five case-control studies.
- No substantial unexplained heterogeneity between or within study types in the presence or absence of an association, or direction of effect.
- Good-quality studies to exclude with confidence the possibility that the observed association results from random or systematic error, including confounding, measurement error and selection bias.
- Evidence for biological plausibility.

#### **LIMITED – SUGGESTIVE**

Evidence that is too limited to permit a probable or convincing causal judgement but is suggestive of a direction of effect. The evidence may be limited in amount or by methodological flaws but shows a generally consistent direction of effect. This judgement is broad and includes associations where the evidence falls only slightly below that required to infer a probably causal association through to those where the evidence is only marginally strong enough to identify a direction of effect. This judgement is very rarely sufficient to justify recommendations designed to reduce the risk of cancer; any exceptions to this require special, explicit justification.

All of the following are generally required:

- Evidence from at least two independent cohort studies or at least five case-control studies.
- The direction of effect is generally consistent though some unexplained heterogeneity may be present.
- Evidence for biological plausibility.

#### LIMITED - NO CONCLUSION

Evidence is so limited that no firm conclusion can be made. This judgement represents an entry level and is intended to allow any exposure for which there are sufficient data to warrant Panel consideration, but where insufficient evidence exists to permit a more definitive grading. This does not necessarily mean a limited quantity of evidence. A body of evidence for a particular exposure might be graded 'limited – no conclusion' for a number of reasons. The evidence may be limited by the amount of evidence in terms of the number of studies available, by inconsistency of direction of effect, by methodological flaws (for example, lack of adjustment for known confounders) or by any combination of these factors. When an exposure is graded 'limited – no conclusion', this does not necessarily indicate that the Panel has judged that there is evidence of no relationship. With further good-quality research, any exposure graded in this way might in the future be shown to increase or decrease the risk of cancer. Where there is sufficient evidence to give confidence that an exposure is unlikely to have an effect on cancer risk, this exposure will be judged 'substantial effect on risk unlikely'.

There are also many exposures for which there is such limited evidence that no judgement is possible. In these cases, evidence is recorded in the full CUP SLRs on the World Cancer Research Fund International website (**dietandcancerreport.org**). However, such evidence is usually not included in the summaries.

#### SUBSTANTIAL EFFECT ON RISK UNLIKELY (STRONG EVIDENCE)

Evidence is strong enough to support a judgement that a particular food, nutrition or physical activity exposure is unlikely to have a substantial causal relation to a cancer outcome. The evidence should be robust enough to be unlikely to be modified in the foreseeable future as new evidence accumulates.

All of the following are generally required:

- Evidence from more than one study type.
- Evidence from at least two independent cohort studies.
- Summary estimate of effect close to 1.0 for comparison of high- versus low-exposure categories.
- No substantial unexplained heterogeneity within or between study types or in different populations.
- Good-quality studies to exclude, with confidence, the possibility that the absence of an observed association results from random or systematic error, including inadequate power, imprecision or error in exposure measurement, inadequate range of exposure, confounding and selection bias.
- Absence of a demonstrable biological gradient ('dose-response').
- Absence of strong and plausible experimental evidence, from either human studies or relevant animal models, that typical human exposure levels lead to relevant cancer outcomes.

Factors that might misleadingly imply an absence of effect include imprecision of the exposure assessment, insufficient range of exposure in the study population and inadequate statistical power. Defects such as these and in other study design attributes might lead to a false conclusion of no effect.

The presence of a plausible, relevant biological mechanism does not necessarily rule out a judgement of 'substantial effect on risk unlikely'. But the presence of robust evidence from appropriate animal models or humans that a specific mechanism exists or that typical exposures can lead to cancer outcomes argues against such a judgement.
Because of the uncertainty inherent in concluding that an exposure has no effect on risk, the criteria used to judge an exposure 'substantial effect on risk unlikely' are roughly equivalent to the criteria used with at least a 'probable' level of confidence. Conclusions of 'substantial effect on risk unlikely' with a lower confidence than this would not be helpful and could overlap with judgements of 'limited – suggestive' or 'limited – no conclusion'.

#### **SPECIAL UPGRADING FACTORS**

These are factors that form part of the assessment of the evidence that, when present, can upgrade the judgement reached. An exposure that might be deemed a 'limited – suggestive' causal factor in the absence, for example, of a biological gradient, might be upgraded to 'probable' if one were present. The application of these factors (listed below) requires judgement, and the way in which these judgements affect the final conclusion in the matrix are stated.

Factors may include the following:

- Presence of a plausible biological gradient ('dose-response') in the association. Such a gradient need not be linear or even in the same direction across the different levels of exposure, so long as this can be explained plausibly.
- A particularly large summary effect size (an odds ratio or relative risk of 2.0 or more, depending on the unit of exposure) after appropriate control for confounders.
- Evidence from randomised trials in humans.
- Evidence from appropriately controlled experiments demonstrating one or more plausible and specific mechanisms actually operating in humans.
- Robust and reproducible evidence from experimental studies in appropriate animal models showing that typical human exposures can lead to relevant cancer outcomes.

# **Our Cancer Prevention Recommendations**

# Be a healthy weight

Keep your weight within the healthy range and avoid weight gain in adult life

#### Be physically active

Be physically active as part of everyday life - walk more and sit less

#### Eat a diet rich in wholegrains, vegetables, fruit and beans

Make wholegrains, vegetables, fruit, and pulses (legumes) such as beans and lentils a major part of your usual daily diet

# Limit consumption of 'fast foods' and other processed foods high in fat, starches or sugars

Limiting these foods helps control calorie intake and maintain a healthy weight

#### Limit consumption of red and processed meat

Eat no more than moderate amounts of red meat, such as beef, pork and lamb. Eat little, if any, processed meat

# Limit consumption of sugar sweetened drinks

Drink mostly water and unsweetened drinks

#### Limit alcohol consumption

For cancer prevention, it's best not to drink alcohol

# Do not use supplements for cancer prevention

Aim to meet nutritional needs through diet alone

# For mothers: breastfeed your baby, if you can

Breastfeeding is good for both mother and baby

# After a cancer diagnosis: follow our Recommendations, if you can

Check with your health professional what is right for you

Not smoking and avoiding other exposure to tobacco and excess sun are also important in reducing cancer risk.

Following these Recommendations is likely to reduce intakes of salt, saturated and trans fats, which together will help prevent other non-communicable diseases.

Managed and produced by:



wcrf.org twitter.com/wcrfint facebook.com/wcrfint wcrf.org/blog ISBN (pdf): 978-1-912259-00-7